GO-96-001

AUDIT REPORT

EOS DATA AND INFORMATION SYSTEM (EOSDIS) DISTRIBUTED ACTIVE ARCHIVE CENTERS (DAACS)

GODDARD SPACE FLIGHT CENTER

MARCH 19, 1996



OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL

National Aeronautics and Space Administration



National Aeronautics and Space Administration

Headquarters

Washington, DC 20546-0001



.. .

MAR 1 9 1996

Reply to Attn of: W

TO: Y/Associate Administrator for Mission to Planet Earth

100/Center Director, GSFC

- FROM: W/Assistant Inspector General for Auditing
- SUBJECT: EOS Data and Information System (EOSDIS) Distributed Active Archive Centers (DAACs) Assignment No. A-GO-95-001 Report Number No. GO-96-001

The NASA Office of Inspector General has completed an audit of the EOSDIS DAACs. The objectives of the audit were to determine whether:

- All DAACs will be fully utilized for processing Earth Observing System (EOS) and non-EOS scientific data.
- The DAACs computer system acquisitions were properly justified and whether alternative approaches could have been used.
- Facility requirements were properly justified and supported.

Due to the early stages of the EOSDIS development, we were unable to make an assessment if the DAACs will be fully utilized for processing EOS and non-EOS scientific data. This determination cannot be made until the EOSDIS is fully developed. Our audit did show that:

- (1) The current configuration of the EOSDIS DAACs needs to be reevaluated.
- (2) The DAACs plan to acquire Automated Data Processing equipment in excess of their needs.
- (3) NASA funds may have been used inappropriately to construct or expand DAAC facilities.

(4) Some EOS data holdings may be outside the area of expertise of a particular DAAC.

We have made six recommendations that, if implemented, could result in savings and funds put to better use of \$58.1 million. A draft report requesting written comments to the report's recommendations was issued on November 2, 1995. The Office of Mission to Planet Earth's (MTPE) formal response to recommendations 1 and 6 was received on December 16, 1995. The Office of MTPE concurred with both audit recommendations and has planned or begun corrective actions that are considered responsive to the intent of the recommendations. The MTPE's response is summarized after recommendations 1 and 6 and is included in its entirety as Attachment II.

The GSFC's formal response to recommendations 2, 3, 4 and 5 was received on February 12, 1996. GSFC management fully or partially concurred with the four recommendations and has planned corrective actions that are considered responsive to the intent of the recommendations. The Center's response is summarized after each of the four recommendations (numbers 2, 3, 4, and 5) and is included in its entirety as Attachment I. GSFC's response also contained specific detailed comments to the report. These comments were evaluated and incorporated in the report as we deemed necessary.

In accordance with NASA Management Instruction 9910.1B, we request to be included in the concurrence cycle for closure of recommendations 1, 2, 3, 5 and 6. If you have any questions, please contact Daniel Samoviski, Program Director for MTPE and Communications at 301-286-5561, or me at 202-358-1232.

Debra A. Guentzě

Enclosure

cc: W/D. Samoviski (w/o enclosure) 201/Clark (w/o enclosure) 2

Table of Contents

TABL	E OF ACRONYMS ii
EXEC	CUTIVE SUMMARY 1
INTR	ODUCTION 5
BACI	XGROUND
OBJE	CTIVES, SCOPE, AND METHODOLOGY 13
OBSE	ERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS
1.	CURRENT CONFIGURATION OF EOSDIS DAACs NEEDS TO BE REEVALUATED
2.	DAACS PLAN TO ACQUIRE ADP EQUIPMENT IN EXCESS OF NEEDS
3.	NASA FUNDS MAY HAVE BEEN USED INAPPROPRIATELY TO CONSTRUCT OR EXPAND DAAC FACILITIES
4.	OTHER MATTERS 43
AT	TACHMENT I - GSFC MANAGEMENT RESPONSE
A	TACHMENT II - CODE Y RESPONSE
A	TACHMENT III - RAPID ACTION AUDIT REPORT (NO. GO-95-008, DATED SEPTEMBER 15, 1995)

TABLE OF ACRONYMS

ADC	Affiliated Data	Center
-----	-----------------	--------

ADP	Automated Data Processing
-----	---------------------------

- ASF Alaska Synthetic Aperture Radar Facility
- AWP Annual Work Plan
- CIESIN Consortium for International Earth Science Information Network
- DAAC Distributed Active Archive Center
- DADS Data Archive and Distribution System
- DOI Department of Interior
- ECS EOSDIS Core System
- EDC Earth Resources Observation System Data Center
- EOS Earth Observing System
- EOSDIS Earth Observing System Data and Information System
- ESDIS Earth Science Data and Information System
- FY Fiscal Year
- GAO General Accounting Office
- GSFC Goddard Space Flight Center
- HAIS Hughes Applied Information Systems
- IMS Information Management System
- IWG Investigator Working Group
- JPL Jet Propulsion Laboratory
- LaRC Langley Research Center

MSFC Marshall Space Flight Center

- MTPE Mission to Planet Earth
- NSIDC National Snow and Ice Data Center
- ORNL Oak Ridge National Laboratory
- PGS Product Generation System
- SEDAC Socio-Economic Data and Applications Center

.

EOS DATA AND INFORMATION SYSTEM (EOSDIS) DISTRIBUTED ACTIVE ARCHIVE CENTERS (DAACS)

GODDARD SPACE FLIGHT CENTER

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

INTRODUCTION	The NASA Office of Inspector General has completed an audit of the Earth Observing System Data and Information System (EOSDIS), Distributed Active Archive Centers (DAACs). The EOSDIS DAACs are located at institutions or facilities that have expertise and on- going research in specific earth science disciplines. NASA's criteria for selection of the DAACs was based on the host institution's:		
	Earth science expertise		
	Scientific research expertise		
	• Infrastructure		
	• Long-term commitment to support science data processing, archival, and distribution functions		
	A total of nine DAACs have been selected by NASA to carry out the responsibilities for processing, archiving, and distributing EOS and related data, and for providing a full range of user support. For the period of Fiscal Year (FY) 1991 through FY 2000, the DAACs have an overall budget of \$295,980,000.		
Objectives	The objectives of the audit were to determine whether:		
	• All DAACs will be fully utilized for processing EOS and non-EOS scientific data.		
	• The DAAC computer system acquisitions were properly justified and whether alternative approaches		

could have been used.

- Facility requirements were properly justified and supported.
- **RESULTS OF AUDIT** During the audit, we were unable to make an assessment as to whether the DAACs will be fully utilized for processing EOS and non-EOS scientific data, due to the early stages of development of the EOSDIS. Such a determination cannot be made until the EOSDIS is fully developed. The audit did show that (1) the current configuration of the EOSDIS DAACs needs to be reevaluated, (2) the DAACs plan to acquire Automated Data Processing (ADP) equipment in excess of needs, and (3) NASA funds may have been used inappropriately to construct or expand DAAC facilities. The audit also showed that some EOS data holdings may be outside the area of expertise of a particular DAAC.

Six recommendations are being made to management which, if implemented, will ensure that the EOSDIS DAACs are operated in an efficient and effective manner, and could also result in cost savings and funds put to better use of \$58.1 million.

1. CURRENT CONFIGURATION OF EOSDIS DAACs NEEDS TO BE REEVALUATED. NASA has not performed a detailed evaluation of the current configuration of nine EOSDIS DAACs, even though the EOS Program has experienced significant changes during the last four years. Specifically, although the overall EOS Program budget has been reduced from \$17 billion in FY 1991 to \$7.25 billion in FY 1994:

- The EOS Program cost was reduced, including spacecraft, instruments, data systems, and science.
- The number of EOSDIS DAACs increased from seven to nine.
- NASA has allowed some DAACs to expand facilities through new construction or leasing.
- Funding for the DAACs has increased approximately 16 percent.

This condition has occurred because NASA has performed only limited reviews of the DAAC configuration, one of which concluded that up to \$55 million in savings could be achieved by closing three DAACs. As a result, NASA program funds may not be expended or budgeted in the most economical manner. In addition, the current configuration of the DAACs may not be the most efficient. (Page 17)

2. DAACS PLAN TO ACQUIRE ADP EQUIPMENT IN EXCESS OF NEEDS. Six of the nine EOSDIS DAACs plan to obtain Automated Data Processing (ADP) equipment in excess of their needs for the EOSDIS Version 0 prototype system. This condition has occurred because the Earth Science Data and Information System (ESDIS) Project Office has not adequately reviewed the planned ADP equipment procurements included in the Annual Work Plans (AWP) submitted by the DAACs. As a result, NASA could acquire approximately \$3.1 million (\$3,095,404) of ADP equipment that is not warranted for operation of the EOSDIS Version 0 system. (Page 29)

3. NASA FUNDS MAY HAVE BEEN USED INAPPROPRIATELY TO CONSTRUCT OR EXPAND DAAC FACILITIES. Institutions hosting EOSDIS DAACs are using NASA funds to construct or lease expanded facilities. Congressional intent suggests that all DAAC facility costs should be borne by the host institutions, and that NASA funds should not be used for the construction of non-NASA facilities. This condition has occurred because of a lack of oversight by the ESDIS Project Office, and its uncertainty as to whether the Congressional intent applied to leases. As a result, NASA may have expended DAAC operations funds and incurred excessive facility costs contrary to Congressional intent. (Page 37)

RECOMMENDATIONS We

We recommend:

1. The Associate Administrator for Mission to Planet Earth should request that an independent evaluation of the current DAAC configuration be performed to determine whether opportunities for consolidation or closure exist.

- 2. Goddard Space Flight Center's (GSFC) ESDIS Project Office should require each DAAC to submit a detailed justification for equipment budget requests, including any planned procurements of equipment between the phase-out of the EOSDIS Version 0 prototype system and delivery of the EOSDIS Version 1 and Version 2 systems.
- 3. GSFC's ESDIS Project Office should reduce each DAAC's Version 0 budget for equipment not adequately justified or supported. (This recommendation could potentially provide the project with \$3.1 million (\$3,095,404) in funds that can be put to other uses.)
- 4. GSFC's ESDIS Project Office should ensure that the Marshall Space Flight Center DAAC is assessed an equitable share of lease costs.
- 5. The GSFC contracting officer for the Alaska Synthetic Aperture Radar Facility DAAC contract should instruct the University of Alaska-Fairbanks to reclassify leased facility costs as indirect costs.
- 6. The NASA Headquarters Office of Mission to Planet Earth should obtain a determination as to whether the language in the FY 1994 Congressional Conference Report applies to leases.

The NASA Office of Inspector General has completed an audit of the Earth Observing System Data and Information System (EOSDIS), Distributed Active Archive Centers (DAACs). The Earth Observing System (EOS) Program was proposed by the President and authorized as a new start in Fiscal Year (FY) 1991. The EOS Program is the centerpiece and largest part of NASA's Mission to Planet Earth (MTPE), and a major part of the comprehensive United States Global Change Research Program. The overall goal of the EOS Program is to advance the scientific understanding of the entire earth system on a global scale. The EOS Program consists of three components (1) EOS Science, (2) EOS Flight Systems, and (3) EOSDIS. The EOSDIS is the cornerstone of MTPE, and serves as the mechanism for generating, archiving, and distributing NASA's earth science and other source data to a worldwide pool of users.

The NASA Headquarters Office of MTPE (Code Y) is responsible for the overall EOS Program. GSFC's Mission to Planet Earth Office is responsible for coordinating the work of the ESDIS Project and the EOS Flight Projects. The ESDIS Project is responsible for planning, budgeting, oversight, and management of activities of the DAACs.

(THIS PAGE LEFT INTENTIONALLY BLANK)

The EOSDIS DAACs are located at institutions or facilities that have expertise and on-going research in specific earth science disciplines. NASA's criteria for selection of the DAACs was based on the host institution's:

- Earth science expertise
- Scientific research expertise
- Infrastructure
- Long-term commitment to support science data processing, archival, and distribution functions

A total of nine DAACs have been selected by NASA to carry out the responsibilities for processing, archiving, and distributing EOS and related data, and for providing a full range of user support. The nine DAACs, their location, host institution, discipline focus, and the year established are as follows:

- <u>Earth Resources Observation System Data Center</u> (EDC) DAAC; Sioux Falls, South Dakota The DAAC, established in 1991, is hosted by the EDC, a research field center of the Department of the Interior's, United States Geological Survey (USGS), National Mapping Division. The DAAC's discipline focus is Land Processes Imagery.
- <u>Goddard Space Flight Center (GSFC) DAAC;</u> <u>Greenbelt, Maryland</u> Hosted by the GSFC, the DAAC's discipline focus is Upper Atmospheric Dynamics, Global Biosphere, and Geophysics. The DAAC was established in 1991.
- Jet Propulsion Laboratory (JPL) DAAC; Pasadena, California Hosted by the JPL, the DAAC's discipline focus is Ocean Circulation and Air-Sea Interaction. The DAAC was established in 1991.

- Langley Research Center (LaRC) DAAC; Hampton, Virginia Hosted by the LaRC, the DAAC's discipline focus is Radiation Budget, Aerosol, and Tropospheric Chemistry. The DAAC was established in 1991.
- <u>Oak Ridge National Laboratory (ORNL); Oak Ridge,</u> <u>Tennessee</u> The DAAC, established in 1992, is hosted by the Department of Energy's ORNL. The DAAC's discipline focus is Biogeochemical Dynamics.
- <u>Alaska Synthetic Aperture Radar Facility (ASF)</u>; <u>University of Alaska at Fairbanks, Fairbanks, Alaska</u> The DAAC, established in 1991, is hosted by the University of Alaska at Fairbanks. The DAAC's discipline focus is Sea, Ice, and Polar Processes.
- <u>National Snow and Ice Data Center (NSIDC) DAAC:</u> <u>University of Colorado at Boulder, Boulder, Colorado</u> The DAAC, established in 1991, is hosted by the University of Colorado at Boulder. The DAAC's discipline focus is Snow and Ice Processes.
- <u>Marshall Space Flight Center (MSFC) DAAC:</u> <u>Huntsville, Alabama</u> Hosted by the MSFC, the DAAC's discipline focus is Hydrology. The DAAC was established in 1991.
- <u>Socio-Economic Data and Applications Center</u> (SEDAC) DAAC; Saginaw, Michigan The DAAC, established in 1994, is hosted by the Consortium for International Earth Science Information Network (CIESIN). The DAAC's discipline focus is Socioeconomic information processing.

For the period of FY 1991 through FY 2000, the DAACs have an overall budget of \$295,980,000. The overall budget amount does not include the cost of the contract for the EOSDIS Core System. The chart below provides the budget for each DAAC.

DAAC	FY 1991 - FY 2000 Projected Budget (000)
EDC	\$31,435
GSFC	\$40,145
JPL	\$35,400
LaRC	\$22,050
ORNL	\$14,179
ASF	\$68,285
NSIDC	\$19,438
MSFC	\$25,396
SEDAC	\$39,652
Total	\$295,980

Each DAAC contains computer components that provide a product generation system, information management system, and archive and distribution system functions. The product generation system performs the actual data processing functions. The information management system provides connections to external archives to which EOSDIS interoperates. The archive and distribution system provides the archiving and distribution of data and information. The DAACs are also interconnected. This interconnection permits any user from a single interface to obtain data stored at any DAAC location.

Current plans indicate that EOSDIS and the DAACs will be operated in three phases, referred to as Version 0 (V0), Version 1 (V1), and Version 2 (V2).

EOSDIS V0 The EOSDIS V0 system is a prototype of the EOSDIS' functionality. It will interconnect existing data systems at the DAACs through electronic networks, integrate catalogs, and introduce common data distribution procedures to ensure better access to data. Each of the nine DAACs are in the V0 phase. The last DAAC became fully operational for V0 in 1994.

Institutions hosting DAACs in the V0 phase receive NASA funding through three methods (1) direct center funding, (2) NASA contract, or (3) intergovernmental funding transfer. The table below lists each DAAC and its current V0 funding mechanism.

DAAC	Version 0 DAAC Funding Mechanism
GSFC, JPL, LaRC, and MSFC	Direct Center Funding
ASF, NSIDC, and SEDAC	NASA contract
EDC and ORNL	Intergovernmental funding transfer

EOSDIS V1 With EOSDIS V1, the DAACs will provide enhanced functionality for information management, algorithm development and product generation, and data archive and distribution. The EOSDIS V1 system will be designed and developed while the V0 system is operating. The EOSDIS V1 system, at the DAACs, will be operational in March 1997. Until then, the V1 system will be implemented in phased steps between 1995 and 1997. Once operational, V0 data from the DAACs will migrate into the V1 system.

The EOSDIS Core System (ECS) at the DAACs will be an integral component of EOSDIS V1. The ECS provides the "core" common capabilities and infrastructure required for (1) performing, planning, and scheduling, (2) command and control (excluding the Tropical Rainfall Measuring Mission data), (3) product generation, (4) information management, (5) data archiving and distribution, and (6) user access to data held by EOSDIS.

Hughes Applied Information Systems (HAIS) of Seabrook, Maryland was awarded a \$766 million, cost-plus-award-fee contract on March 30, 1993, to design, develop, integrate, maintain, and operate the ECS. The contract period of performance is through October 31, 2002. As part of the ECS, HAIS will install a new product generation system, information management system, and archive and distribution system components to support the EOSDIS V1 at the EDC, GSFC, LaRC, and MSFC DAACs, with delivery expected to begin in 1997. **EOSDIS V2** In the EOSDIS V2 phase, the DAACs will be at full functionality and capacity to support full-scale and launch-ready operations of the EOS AM-1 Spacecraft launch in 1998. The EOSDIS V2 system will be implemented October 1997 with the delivery of new ECS Release B equipment. Once V2 is operational, V0 data at the ASF, EDC, JPL, and NSIDC DAACs will migrate to EOSDIS V2.

(THIS PAGE LEFT INTENTIONALLY BLANK)

OBJECTIVES, SCOPE, AND METHODOLOGY

OBJECTIVES	The objectiv	es of the audit were to determine whether:
	•	All DAACs will be fully utilized for processing EOS and non-EOS scientific data.
	•	The DAACs computer system acquisitions were properly justified and whether alternative approaches could have been used.
	•	Facility requirements were properly justified and supported.
Scope and Methodology	The audit was performed in accordance with generally accepted government auditing standards and included such examinations and tests of applicable records, documents, and management controls as were considered necessary in the circumstances. Specifically, we reviewed Congressional legislation, contract records, and documents pertaining to DAAC utilization, automated data processing equipment, and facility requirements. We also reviewed reports prepared by the U.S. General Accounting Office. In addition, interviews and discussions were held with representatives of the NASA Headquarters Office of MTPE, the ESDIS Project Office at GSFC, and the nine DAACs.	
Management Controls Reviewed		ng significant management controls relating to the ACs were identified and tested for compliance:
		ract NAS5-32393 with the University of Alaska at banks for operation of the ASF DAAC
		ract NAS5-32392 with the University of Colorado at der for the operation of the NSIDC DAAC
		ract NAS5-32632 with CIESIN for the operation of the AC DAAC
		ract NAS5-60000 with HAIS for the design, lopment, and operation of the EOSDIS Core System
		norandum of Agreement between the University of ka at Fairbanks and NASA for operation of the ASF

- Memorandum of Agreement between the University of Colorado at Boulder and NASA for operation of the NSIDC DAAC
- Memorandum of Agreement between the U. S. Department of Energy and NASA for operation of the ORNL DAAC (Draft)
- Memorandum of Understanding between LaRC and NASA for operation of the LaRC DAAC (Draft)
- Memorandum of Understanding between MSFC and NASA for operation of the MSFC DAAC (Draft)
- Earth Observing System Blue/Red Team Report
- Initial Scientific Assessment of the EOS Data and Information System (EOSDIS), Science Advisory Panel for EOS Data and Information, EOS-89-1, dated March 1989
- Version 0 EOSDIS Implementation Plan, dated November 9, 1990
- The Earth Science Data and Information System (ESDIS) Project, Level 2 Requirements, Volume 5: Version 0, dated January 1993
- The Science Data Plan for the EOS Data and Information System covering EOSDIS Version 0 and Beyond, dated June 1994
- The DAAC Strategic/Management Plan, dated March 22, 1995
- Annual Work Plans for each DAAC

Management control weaknesses were identified and are described in detail in the Observations and Recommendations section of this report.

AUDIT FIELD WORK Audit field work was conducted during the period of December 1994 through September 1995 at the EDC, GSFC, NSIDC, ASF, ORNL, MSFC, LaRC, SEDAC, and JPL DAACs. In addition, audit work

was conducted at the GSFC ESDIS Project Office, and the NASA Headquarters Office of MTPE. During the course of our audit, we identified a condition related to the EDC DAAC that warranted management's immediate attention. As a result, we issued a Rapid Action Report (RAR) (No. GO 95-008, dated September 15, 1995), which addressed concerns with the EDC DAAC facility addition. A RAR is issued when the significance or nature of an observation warrants immediate reporting to management for prompt corrective action during the audit. This RAR is presented in its entirety as Attachment III to this report.

(THIS PAGE LEFT INTENTIONALLY BLANK)

OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

OVERALL EVALUATION

During the audit, we were unable to make an assessment as to whether the DAACs will be fully utilized for processing EOS and non-EOS scientific data, due to the early stages of development of the EOSDIS. Such a determination cannot be made until the EOSDIS is fully developed. The audit did show that (1) the current configuration of EOSDIS DAACs needs to be reevaluated, (2) the DAACs plan to acquire ADP equipment in excess of needs, and (3) NASA funds may have been used inappropriately to construct or expand DAAC facilities. The audit also showed that some EOS data holdings may be outside the area of expertise of a particular DAAC.

Six recommendations are being made to management which, if implemented, will ensure that the EOSDIS DAACs are operated in an efficient and effective manner, and could also result in cost savings and funds put to better use of \$58.1 million.

NASA has not performed a detailed evaluation of the current configuration of nine EOSDIS DAACs, even though the EOS Program has experienced significant changes during the last four years. Specifically, although the overall EOS Program budget has been reduced from \$17 billion in FY 1991 to \$7.25 billion in FY 1994:

- The EOS Program cost was reduced, including spacecraft, instruments, data systems, and science.
- The number of EOSDIS DAACs increased from 7 to 9.
- NASA has allowed some DAACs to expand facilities through new construction or leasing.
- Funding for the DAACs has increased approximately 16 percent.

This condition has occurred because NASA has performed only limited reviews of the DAAC configuration, one of which concluded that up to \$55 million in savings could be achieved by closing three DAACs. As a result, NASA program funds may not be expended or budgeted in the most economical manner. In addition, the current configuration of the DAACs may not be the most efficient.

1. CURRENT CONFIGURATION OF EOSDIS DAACS NEEDS TO BE REEVALUATED EOS PROGRAM RESTRUCTURINGS HAVE RESULTED IN SIGNIFICANT BUDGET REDUCTIONS As a result of several restructurings, the EOS Program's budget has been significantly reduced. The program's original budget was \$17 billion from FY 1991 through FY 2000. As a result of three program restructurings, the overall EOS Program budget was reduced from \$17 billion in FY 1991 to \$7.25 billion in FY 1994, a total of \$9.75 billion, or approximately 57 percent.

The EOS Program was first restructured in response to a 1991 congressional appropriations committees' directive. The committees directed that the total program cost be reduced from \$17 billion to \$11 billion through FY 2000. In 1992, the NASA Administrator directed that the EOS Program again be restructured, with a goal of further reducing program costs by 30 percent through FY 2000. As a result of this restructuring, the EOS Program's budget through FY 2000 was reduced from \$11 billion to \$8 billion.

In 1994, the EOS Program's budget was further reduced from \$8 billion to \$7.25 billion through FY 2000. The following graph illustrates the reductions in the EOS Program's budget from FY 1990 through FY 1995.





RESTRUCTURING HAS RESULTED IN REDUCTION OF SPACECRAFT, INSTRUMENTS, AND DATA SYSTEMS Because of several EOS Program restructurings, NASA has also (1) descoped the program's science focus from the broad global change issue to specifically global climate change, and (2) reduced the total program cost including spacecraft, instruments, data systems, and science. NASA made the following three program reductions that affected the EOS spacecraft, scientific instruments, and data systems.

1. EOS AM-1 Spacecraft

The EOS AM-1 spacecraft, scheduled to be launched in 1998, was originally intended to carry 16 scientific instruments. As a result of the restructuring and subsequent budget reductions, the spacecraft's size has been reduced, and will now carry only five scientific instruments. The cost of the spacecraft contract was reduced from \$726.6 million to approximately \$560 million.

2. EOS Scientific Instruments

NASA originally planned to have 30 EOS instruments flown on two large spacecraft platforms. However, as a result of the restructuring and budget reductions, NASA reduced the number of instruments to 24 that will now be flown on 21 small and medium sized spacecraft platforms.

3. EOS Data Systems

NASA has reduced the amount of scientific information that will be obtained from the EOS spacecraft. NASA also plans to consolidate the EOS Data and Operation System at the White Sands Complex near Las Cruces, New Mexico.

Initially, NASA planned to locate all EOSDIS data handling operations at GSFC. In the early phase of the EOS Program, studies performed by two separate contractors showed that the most efficient and least costly configuration for the EOSDIS was to centralize it at GSFC. However, NASA decided to distribute the data handling functions to various geographic areas, based on recommendations of the Science Advisory Panel for EOS Data and Information. It was the advisory panel's opinion that centralizing data handling operations at GSFC was not the most efficient. Also, the advisory panel suggested that EOSDIS development be linked to existing earth science and data center expertise distributed throughout the United States (U.S.).

Based on the advisory panel's recommendation, NASA established a total of seven DAACs, located at various institutions, to accomplish

ESTABLISHMENT OF THE DISTRIBUTED DATA HANDLING FUNCTIONS data handling operations. NASA selected individual DAACs based upon the host institution's (1) earth science expertise, (2) scientific research expertise, (3) infrastructure, and (4) long-term commitment to support science data processing, archival, and distribution functions.

GAO STATES THAT INITIAL SEVEN DAACS WERE SELECTED WITHOUT AN OBJECTIVE ANALYSIS

DAACs INCREASE

IN NUMBER, SIZE,

AND FUNDING

In Report No. GAO/IMTEC-91-67, "Earth Observing System-Information on NASA's Selection of Data Centers," dated September 1991, the U.S. General Accounting Office (GAO) stated that even though NASA applied criteria in selecting the DAACs, the selections were decided informally, and without an objective analysis.

The GAO report states that:

"the number of DAAC sites, their location, and their assigned scientific specialties for the EOS Program were all decided upon informally, without systematic or objective analyses of potential sites against the stated criteria. Instead, (NASA) program officials relied upon their own experience and knowledge of the capabilities at potential sites in determining where DAACs should be located."

The report also states that NASA had no plans to increase the number of DAAC sites from the seven selected. At the time of the GAO report, the EOS Program had a projected budget through FY 2000 of \$17 billion.

During the same time that the EOS Program was being restructured and its budget reduced, the DAACs increased in number, size, and funding. For example, NASA increased the number of DAACs from seven to nine, even though program funding was reduced from \$17 billion to \$7.25 billion. Specifically, during the EOS Program restructure, both the Oak Ridge National Laboratory (ORNL) and the Socio-Economic Data and Application Center (SEDAC) were selected as DAACs. Although NASA selected these two DAACs using the same criteria as with the seven selected in 1991 (i.e., existing earth science and scientific research expertise, infrastructure, etc.), they were selected without a systematic or objective analysis of potential sites against the stated criteria. In addition, ORNL and SEDAC are two of the three DAACs (ASF DAAC is the other one) that will not perform data handling functions for the EOS Program. The following provides the events that led to NASA's establishment of the ORNL and SEDAC DAACs.

ORNL DAAC

NASA selected ORNL to host a DAAC because of its experience, and visibility of the Carbon Dioxide Information Analysis and Atmospheric Radiation Measurement Internal Environmental Data Centers. Before becoming a DAAC, ORNL did not archive or distribute any NASA related data. NASA established the ORNL DAAC to serve as the primary repository for ground-based biogeochemical dynamics data. In establishing this DAAC, NASA transferred biogeochemical dynamics related data sets, that were previously archived and distributed by data centers located at Ames Research Center, GSFC, and JPL.

SEDAC DAAC

The SEDAC DAAC originated from Public Law 101-144, which mandated that NASA broaden the work planned for EOS by tasking the Consortium for International Earth Science Information Network (CIESIN), to study analytical tasks and policy questions related to EOS. A week after its formation in 1989, NASA provided funding for EOS related work, at which time, CIESIN was designated as an Affiliated Data Center (ADC). ADCs are non-EOS data centers that provide special access to non-EOS data or special non-EOSDIS services required by the EOS Program. The SEDAC DAAC was established by Congress in 1994 through the FY 1994 VA-HUD-Independent Agencies appropriation bill. The bill language specified that:

> "The committee of conference concurs with the agreement reached in the Senate on the CIESIN project that makes available \$5,000,000 of fiscal year 1994 funds to establish CIESIN as a Distributed Active Archive Center (DAAC) for socioeconomic activities within the EOSDIS program."

NASA assigned the SEDAC DAAC to generate, archive, and distribute data sets supporting policy-making decisions regarding human dimensions of global change. SEDAC is the only DAAC that will not receive data sets directly from scientific instruments.

DAAC FACILITIES EXPANDED EVEN THOUGH ONE CRITERIA FOR SELECTION WAS EXISTING INFRASTRUCTURE Several DAACs have expanded their facilities, primarily at NASA's expense, even though one of the criteria for selection was existing host institution infrastructure. In addition, legislative history shows that Congressional intent suggests that "facility costs should be borne by non-NASA agencies directly." ESDIS Project Office personnel informed us that they have always anticipated that institutions hosting DAACs would require some augmentations to their facilities in order to accomplish NASA's data handling requirements. However, facility expansion by seven of the nine DAACs may be excessive, especially when considering the significant budget reductions that have occurred in the EOS Program.

Seven of the nine DAACs either have or will expand facilities through construction or leasing in order to accomplish NASA's data handling tasks. These costs for construction or leasing have either been fully or partially borne by NASA. The chart below shows the total square footage of each DAAC's original and expanded facilities, and whether such expansion has been or will be accomplished by leasing or construction.

DAAC Facility	Square Feet dedicated to DAAC before facility expansion	Square Feet dedicated to DAAC after facility expansion	Increase/ (decrease) in square feet after facility expansion	Method of expansion
ASF	4,872 (Gross)	12,012 (Gross)	7,140	Lease
EDC	4,000 (Gross)	33,250 (Gross)	29,250	Construction
GSFC	6,329 (Net)	45,943 (Net)	39,614	Construction
JPL	6,500 (Net)	9,366 (Net)	2,866	Lease
LaRC	6,769 (Net)	26,758 (Net)	19,989	Construction
MSFC	7,000 (Gross)	10,000 (Gross)	3,000	Lease
NSIDC	3,512 (Net)	9,203 (Net)	5,691	Lease
ORNL	2,000 (Net)	2,000 (Net)	No change	N/A
SEDAC	6,201 (Net)	6,201 (Net)	No change	N/A

Notes: The DAACs square footage are approximate figures. These figures were
provided by either the DAACs or ESDIS Project Office personnel. The square
footage was provided in net or gross space.

As shown in the chart, seven DAACs have or will expand their facilities through leasing or construction. Two of the DAACs, however, plan no changes to their existing facilities in order to accommodate NASA's data handling requirements. (NASA's funding of DAAC facility costs is discussed in detail in Observation 3 of this report, and in the Rapid Action Report (No. GO-95-008) that is presented in its entirety as Attachment III to this report.)

Facility expansion by seven of the nine DAACs may be excessive, especially when considering the significant budget reductions in the EOS Program. In addition, our audit showed that there are some disparities between the amount of data a particular DAAC may be processing and its square footage requirements. These disparities are shown in the following chart.



Although we are unable to make a determination as to the amount of facility space required by each DAAC, it appears that there is no correlation between the amount of data processed and facility space. When compared, there are significant differences.

DAAC FUNDING While the EOS Program's budget was being reduced by \$9.75 billion or 57 percent between FY 1991 and FY 1994, DAAC funding increased. Specifically, between FYs 1991 and 1995, total DAAC funding increased from \$254.9 million to \$295.9 million, a 16 percent increase. From FYs 1993 to 1995, funding increased from \$259.7 million to \$295.9 million, a 13.9 percent increase. The following chart shows the DAAC total cumulative funding for FYs 1991, 1993, and 1995.

INCREASES



Notes: The 93-1 POP funding of \$259.7 million consisted of \$175.7 million from GSFC, \$83 million from EOSDIS Contingency funds and \$1 million from NASA Headquarters Office of Mission to Planet Earth (OMTPE). The 1995 funding of \$295.9 million consisted of \$221.4 million funding from GSFC and \$74.5 million funding from NASA Headquarters OMTPE

As shown in the chart, funding for the DAACs was increased during the same period that the overall EOS Program budget was being decreased as a result of the restructurings.

NASA HAS CONDUCTED LIMITED REVIEWS OF DAAC CONFIGURATION NASA has performed two reviews of the configuration of the DAACs. However, neither of the two reviews encompassed all of the DAACs, nor did they result in a reduction of the number of DAACs. The first review was conducted in 1992 as part of the overall Blue and Red team study directed by the NASA Administrator. The second review was performed in July 1994 as part of the Investigator's Working Group Payload Panel Meeting.

Blue and Red Team Review

In May 1992, the NASA Administrator established "Blue" and "Red" teams to review the content, schedule, and cost of the EOS Program. The Administrator set a 30 percent reduction in the budget target to act as a stimulus for the teams to reassess the program's content and configuration. As part of the EOS Program review, the teams addressed what was at the time, an eight DAAC configuration. The teams considered reducing the number of DAACs through consolidating data bases and science management operations. They projected that this action would result in cost savings of \$2 million per year for every two DAACs consolidated. The teams concluded, however, that these savings could be offset by reduced effectiveness of EOSDIS services. Further, they believed that the scientific data management expertise at the consolidated DAACs would be inadequate to cover the wide range of scientific disciplines. As a result, the teams decided against reducing the number of DAACs through consolidation.

The teams acknowledged that their review of the eight DAAC configuration was based upon (1) an assessment of only four DAACs, and (2) a lack of quantitative understanding of the user community, and the preliminary understanding of the rescoped science product and algorithm requirements.

Investigator's Working Group Payload Panel Meeting

In July 1994, the ESDIS Project Office made a presentation to the to the Investigator's Working Group Payload Panel Meeting outlining proposals to reduce ESDIS costs. Attendees at the conference included NASA personnel and representatives of the Investigator Working Group (IWG). The IWG is comprised of EOS-funded investigators chartered by NASA Headquarters with recommending wide-ranging strategies for Earth Sciences and EOSDIS priorities. An overall assessment of the need for nine DAACs was not addressed as part of the ESDIS Project Office's presentation. However, one item proposed was closing the JPL, NSIDC, and MSFC DAACs, and transferring their functions to other DAACs. The ESDIS Project Office estimated that NASA could achieve \$55 million in cost savings by closing the three DAACs. The IWG opposed this action because of the potential loss of expertise. Furthermore, the IWG believed that the participation of those three organizations has contributed significantly to the EOSDIS V0 development and science user support.

SUMMARY In summary, as a result of three different restructurings between FY 1991 and FY 1994, the EOS Program's budget has been reduced from \$17 billion to \$7.25 billion through FY 2000. These budget reductions resulted in rescoping the program's science focus, and reduced the total program cost through smaller spacecraft, less scientific instruments, data systems, and science. However, despite these restructurings and subsequent budget reductions, the total number of DAACs increased from seven to nine, DAAC facilities were expanded primarily at NASA's expense, and DAAC funding increased during this same period. The audit showed that NASA has performed only two limited reviews of the current DAAC configuration. However, these reviews were not detailed and ultimately resulted in NASA deciding against reducing the number of DAACs. The Associate Administrator for Mission to Planet Earth should request that the current DAAC configuration be independently evaluated in light of the significant program and budget reductions, to determine whether opportunities for consolidation or closure exist. Any such consolidations or closures could potentially result in significant cost savings as evidenced by a previous ESDIS Project Office review which concluded that \$55 million in savings could occur by consolidations and closures. The Associate Administrator for Mission to Planet Earth should **RECOMMENDATION 1** request that an independent evaluation of the current DAAC configuration be performed to determine whether opportunities for

MANAGEMENT'S Concur. The Office of Mission to Planet Earth (OMTPE) basically agrees with this recommendation, although the potential cost savings **RESPONSE** are yet to be determined. In fact we are already beginning the process to close the MSFC DAAC in March of 1997 as result of the Zero-Based Review Team. Our initial estimates for this closing save about \$7 million dollars through the year 2000. This past summer we were prepared to perform a peer review of all the DAACS, based on a recommendation of the EOS Payload Panel. However, the National Academy of Sciences Board on Sustainable Development (BSD) has made several recommendations related to work currently performed by the DAACs as a result of a workshop in July. These recommendations call for competitively selecting a Federation of information service providers (i.e. DAAC like) who would perform the necessary services for the OMTPE. This will have significant implications for EOSDIS including the existing DAAC structure. The OMTPE is now responding to those recommendations, and while

consolidation or closure exist.

it is too early to give a time schedule for implementation, it seems very likely that the OMTPE will proceed with these recommendations. Although it is not clear that the answer will be fewer service providers (i.e. DAACS) as suggested in your report, the idea of a competitive selection process will help to ensure the best solution within a constrained EOSDIS budget.

EVALUATION OF MANAGEMENT'S RESPONSE

The actions planned are considered responsive to the intent of the recommendation. We will, however, remain in the concurrence cycle for closure of this recommendation in order to evaluate the OMTPE's response to or implementation of the recommendations of the National Academy of Sciences Board on Sustainable Development.
2. DAACs PLAN TO ACQUIRE ADP EQUIPMENT IN EXCESS OF NEEDS

Six of the nine EOSDIS DAACs plan to obtain ADP equipment in excess of their needs for the EOSDIS V0 prototype system. This condition has occurred because the ESDIS Project Office has not adequately reviewed the planned ADP equipment procurements included in the Annual Work Plans (AWP) submitted by the DAACs. As a result, NASA could acquire approximately \$3.1 million (\$3,095,404) of ADP equipment that is not warranted for operation of the EOSDIS V0 system.

The DAAC Strategic Management Plan states that "the ESDIS Project Office is responsible for planning, budgeting, oversight, and management of activities of the DAACs." As part of these responsibilities, the project office requires each DAAC to submit an AWP detailing:

- Past years accomplishments
- Current and future goals
- Operations, data sets, and staffing projections
- Current and future year budget projections (including a separate equipment line item)

The ESDIS Project Office uses the AWPs to plan DAAC budgets for both the current and future fiscal years.

The DAACs will receive ADP equipment in three phases, referred to as EOSDIS V0, V1, and V2. EOSDIS V0 is a prototype system established to demonstrate the functionality of data processing, archiving, and distribution of the EOSDIS Core System (ECS). The EOSDIS V1 will begin the phase-out of the V0 system at GSFC, MSFC, LaRC, and EDC. The V2 system will complete the phase-out of the V0 system at NSIDC, EDC, ASF, and JPL. The V2 system will be completed before the 1998 EOS AM-1 spacecraft launch. Refer to the Background section of the report, pages 9 to 11, for a more detailed description of these versions.

Under agreements with each DAAC, NASA augmented existing data systems with new ADP components for each V0 system. Beginning in 1993, NASA procured new computer components that provide product generation system, information management system, and archive and distribution systems functions. The ESDIS Project

DAACS WILL RECEIVE ADP EQUIPMENT IN THREE PHASES Office declared the V0 system fully operational in August 1994. Currently, all nine DAACs are processing, archiving, and distributing data to a variety of users through an interconnected electronic network that forms the V0 system. The V0 system phase-out will begin in mid-1996. This phase-out will continue until data migration to the V1 and V2 systems is completed before the 1998 launch of the EOS-AM spacecraft.

The EOSDIS V1 system will be delivered in mid-1996 with the ECS contractor's procurement of new ADP equipment for the GSFC, MSFC, LaRC, and EDC DAACs. The V0 data at these DAACs will migrate to the V1 system and remain available to the user community. Additionally, the V1 system will interoperate with the V0 system at the remaining DAACs so that communication between DAACs remains in tact. The V1 equipment will replace V0 equipment with new components. Although DAAC officials have indicated some V0 components will remain as "DAAC-unique" extensions, no equipment has been identified by the ESDIS Project Office.

The EOSDIS V2 system will complete the phase-out of the V0 system. The ECS contractor will deliver new ADP equipment to the ASF, EDC, JPL, and NSIDC DAACs beginning in late 1996. The V0 data at these DAACs will migrate to the V2 system to remain available to the user community. Additionally, the V2 system will operate with the V1 system to form the first ECS release. The ORNL DAAC will be connected to the ECS with new software interfaces to its current V0 system. The SEDAC DAAC will be connected to the V2 with new software and hardware procured under a separate contract with NASA. Operations and data migration to the V2 system will be completed in time to support the launch of the EOS-AM spacecraft in 1998.

DAACS CANNOT SUPPORT ADP EQUIPMENT BUDGETS FOR VERSION 0 For FYs 1995 through 2000, six of the nine DAACs budgeted approximately \$3.1 million (\$3,095,404) for V0 ADP equipment procurements that are not supported. This amount includes more than \$1.5 million for equipment in FYs 1999 and 2000, even though the EOSDIS V0 system is planned to be phased out beginning in 1996. The following chart shows the total budgeted amount of ADP equipment procurements that are not supported.

DAAC	<u>Total budget</u>	Unsupported	Supported
ASF	\$1,670,000	\$1,163,000	\$507,000
GSFC	934,000	626,000	308,000
LaRC	1,032,000	582,404	449,596
MSFC	491,157	299,000	192,157
EDC	100,000	100,0000	0
NSIDC	325,000	325,0000	0
JPL	424,000	0	424,000
SEDAC	1,446,284	0	1,446,284
ORNL	0	0	0
TOTALS	<u>\$ 6,422,441</u>	<u>\$3,095,404</u>	<u>\$3,327,037</u>

An explanation of each DAACs unsupported ADP equipment budget is provided below:

ASF DAAC The ASF DAAC could not support \$1,163,000 of its FY 1995 through 2000 ADP equipment budget. According to the DAAC Project Manager for ASF, only the current year budget needs to be justified and out year budgets are considered "placeholders" for future years. The DAAC Project Manager for ASF stated that the ASF DAAC has been requested to submit an itemized list of equipment to be procured in FY 1996. However, no such request has been made for FY 1997 through 2000. According to the ASF DAAC manager, the ASF equipment budget is necessary for desk top computers and work-station-type equipment which is required due to increases in staffing. However, when asked to provide support for the staffing increases, ASF management responded:

> "ASF cannot provide accurate staffing increases for any year beyond 1995. We anticipate having a slightly larger staff in FY 1996 assuming no budget cuts. For FY 1997 and beyond, we have been told to expect budget cuts, and do not know what the numbers will be."

<u>GSFC DAAC</u> The GSFC DAAC provided support for \$308,000 of its total \$934,000 ADP equipment budget. The amount supported is to procure new hardware to test software updates, process future data attributed to the SeaWIFS satellite, and improve information management system and database performance. The DAAC Manager informed us that this would be the last major procurement of EOSDIS V0 equipment. The DAAC provided no support for the remaining \$626,000 budgeted. **LaRC DAAC** The LaRC DAAC provided justification for \$449,596 of its \$1,032,000 ADP equipment budget. The DAAC provided justification for \$285,750 worth of ADP hardware and software to support increased processing and archiving of new data. The DAAC also provided justification for equipment with a value of \$163,846 to support expected staff increases. The DAAC's support for the remaining \$582,404 is based on an unspecified, miscellaneous hardware need that is not driven by increased staffing or data volume.

MSFC DAAC The MSFC DAAC provided partial justification for \$192,157 of its total \$491,157 ADP equipment budget. These funds will be used to update the information management system (which will enable the DAAC to meet baseline requirements through 1998), and support new data set ingestion, processing, and archival. To support the remaining \$299,000, DAAC management stated they plan to update the V0 system every two years with state-of-the-art technology. This justification appears questionable since the V0 system will begin to be phased out in 1996.

EDC DAAC The EDC DAAC could not provide any justification for its ADP equipment budget of \$100,000 for FY 1995. According to DAAC management, the equipment budget is only an estimate, and could be changed if the DAAC needs more equipment in the future.

NSIDC DAAC The NSIDC DAAC could not provide any justification for its \$325,000 ADP equipment budget. DAAC management informed us that the amounts budgeted were only estimates. Further, the budget can be changed to reflect increases or decreases in need with the submission of future AWPs.

JPL, SEDAC, and ORNL DAACs The JPL and SEDAC DAACs provided support for planned ADP equipment budgets of \$424,000 and \$1,446,284 respectively. The ORNL DAAC's AWP showed no planned budget for ADP equipment for FY 1995 through FY 2000. According to ORNL management, instead of procuring new ADP equipment, the DAAC will sustain the V0 system with \$325,000 worth of hardware and software maintenance through FY 2000.

VERSION 0 IS NOT AN OPERATIONAL VERSION OF EOSDIS

The V0 EOSDIS Implementation Plan states that:

"Version 0 is not an operational version of EOSDIS . . . it is instead, a very good prototype to address technical issues that EOSDIS will be addressing."

As such, the system was established to *demonstrate* the functionality of data processing, archiving, and distribution of the ECS. [emphasis added]

The overall system requirements for EOSDIS V0 are stated in the Earth Science Data and Information System (ESDIS) Project, Level 2 Requirements, Volume 5. These requirements are separated into baseline, full service, and ideal-DAAC requirements. The baseline requirements have the highest priority for implementation, while full service and ideal requirements are to be implemented only if resources are available, and only at selected DAACs. As of May 1995, the DAACs have completed all baseline requirements applicable to their system, and fulfilled some full service and ideal-DAAC requirements. Currently, every DAAC maintains an operational V0 system, while completing as many of the remaining full service and ideal-DAAC requirements as possible.

The ESDIS Project Office initially stated that no V0 ADP equipment would be used to complete the V1 or V2 systems. According to the managers in the project office, the ECS contractor will deliver new computer equipment to every DAAC except ORNL and SEDAC. The ORNL DAAC will interface with the V2 system using the current ADP equipment. The SEDAC DAAC will interface to the V2 system using new equipment procured from a separate NASA contract. The project office also recently indicated that some equipment is being considered for use as EOSDIS V0 "DAACunique extensions." These extensions, however, are supported solely by the V0 system and do not contribute to the processing, archiving, and distribution of EOS data.

Since the V0 system is currently fully operational, and has demonstrated the functionality of data processing, archiving, and distribution of the ECS, planned future equipment purchases should be closely reviewed by the ESDIS Project Office. Our position is further supported by current plans to begin phasing out the EOSDIS V0 system in 1996.

DAACS NOTThe AWIREQUIRED TOby the DASUPPORT BUDGETthat detailLINE ITEMSOffice m

The AWPs are reviewed by the ESDIS Project Office and approved by the DAAC Project Manager. The DAAC Project Manager stated that detailed justifications are not required to support budget line items past the current fiscal year budget, and that the ESDIS Project Office maintains a policy of not "micromanaging" the DAACs. In following this policy, each DAAC has authority to procure ADP equipment without approval from the project office. The project office monitors ADP equipment procurement by reviewing total purchases to ensure individual DAAC budgets are not exceeded. Justifications are required for any procurement that exceeds a DAAC's budget, or that appear excessive to needs presented in the AWP. In instances where the budget will be exceeded, the project office and the DAAC "negotiate" to determine if an adequate need exists, and if the EOSDIS V0 budget can support the procurement.

SUMMARY The ESDIS Project Office needs to more closely monitor ADP equipment plans at the budget item level past the current fiscal year, and not only when the approved budget line is exceeded. As the audit indicates, there are already significant planned equipment procurements in the current budget that are not supported. Following the current procedure of reviewing only current year budgets and procurements that exceed the budget could result in future procurements of equipment with a value of approximately \$3.1 million (\$3,095,404) that are not justified, since the EOSDIS V0 system is a prototype and will be replaced with the V1 and V2 systems. These funds could potentially be put to other uses by the ESDIS Project Office. Therefore, the ESDIS Project Office should reduce each DAACs V0 budget for equipment not adequately supported.

RECOMMENDATION 2 GSFC's ESDIS Project Office should require each DAAC to submit a detailed justification for equipment budget requests, including any planned procurements of equipment between the phase-out of the EOSDIS V0 prototype system and delivery of the EOSDIS V1 and V2 systems.

MANAGEMENT'SPartially Concur. We currently require DAACs to submit sufficient
justification for equipment requests. In addition, our management
practices require us to continuously improve procedures; and we will
ensure the intent of this recommendation is reflected in our
procedures updates.

EVALUATION OF MANAGEMENT'S RESPONSE	The actions planned are considered responsive to the intent of the recommendation. We will, however, remain in the concurrence cycle for closure of this recommendation in order to evaluate any improvements or updates to procedures for requesting equipment.
RECOMMENDATION 3	GSFC's ESDIS Project Office should reduce each DAAC's V0 budget for equipment not adequately justified or supported. (This recommendation could potentially provide the project with approximately \$3.1 million (\$3,095,404) in funds hat can be put to other uses.)
MANAGEMENT'S RESPONSE	Partially Concur. We currently require DAACs to submit sufficient justification for all purchases, and in particular for V0. Since all DAAC Automated Data Processing Equipment (ADPE) acquisitions planned for the current funding year are reviewed and approved as supportable prior to purchase, no funds are expended on unsupportable ADP equipment. Our discussion on subsequent pages of this response provides additional information, in particular concerning planning for future ADPE purchases. Although we currently cannot estimate the full amount of savings, we believe that the approach we use, which takes advantage of cost savings by annually reviewing planned purchases against requirements and technology maturity, meets the intent of this recommendation.
EVALUATION OF MANAGEMENT'S RESPONSE	The actions planned are considered responsive to the intent of the recommendation. We will, however, remain in the concurrence cycle for closure of this recommendation in order to evaluate any improvements or updates to procedures for justifying equipment purchases.
	Requiring a justification for all equipment purchases and review of that justification, should ensure that only necessary equipment is purchased by the DAACs. We estimate that approximately \$3.1 million (\$3,095,404) in funds that can be put to better use could accrue to the project through implementation of this recommendation.

(THIS PAGE LEFT INTENTIONALLY BLANK)

.

3. NASA FUNDS MAY HAVE BEEN USED INAPPROPRIATELY TO CONSTRUCT OR EXPAND DAAC FACILITIES Institutions hosting EOSDIS DAACs are using NASA funds to construct or lease expanded facilities. Congressional intent suggests that all DAAC facility costs should be borne by the host institutions, and that NASA funds should not be used for the construction of non-NASA facilities. This condition has occurred because of a lack of oversight by the ESDIS Project Office, and its uncertainty as to whether the Congressional intent applied to leases. As a result, NASA may have expended DAAC operations funds and incurred excessive facility costs contrary to Congressional intent.

The FY 1994 Congressional Conference Report for the Appropriations for the Departments of Veterans Affairs, Housing and Urban Development, and Sundry Independent Agencies, Boards, Commissions, Corporations and Offices, dated October 4, 1993, states that:

"NASA is directed, however, to provide **no funds for the** construction of non-NASA facilities including the reimbursement of construction costs through annual data archive center operation budgets. The conferees further agree that all prior interagency agreements that would have permitted this are considered null and void and that facility costs should be borne by non-NASA agencies directly." (highlighting added)

The July 1994 EOSDIS Science Data Plan states that "NASA DAACs were selected based on their existing institutional earth science discipline and research expertise, infrastructure, and commitment." (highlighting added)

Seven of the nine EOSDIS DAACs have used NASA funds to either construct or lease expanded facilities. Two of the seven, LaRC and GSFC, constructed new DAAC facilities using NASA Construction of Facilities funding appropriated by the Congress. The construction or leasing at the remaining five DAACs (ASF, EDC, JPL, MSFC, and NSIDC) may be in conflict with Congressional intent.

NASA DAAC operations funds may have been used to augment the construction of a facility addition at EDC, a U.S. Department of Interior (DOI) activity. Specifically, EDC may have already expended more than \$600,000 of FY 1994 NASA funds for purposes other than appropriated. The EDC plans on expending an additional \$4.2 million of NASA funds during FY 1995 through FY 1998.

EDC DAAC CONSTRUCTS FACILITY ADDITION The original estimated cost to complete the 60,000 square foot addition to EDC's existing facility in Sioux Falls, South Dakota was \$12.6 million, which was requested in DOI's FY 1994 budget. However, the DOI's Appropriation Legislation for FY 1994 authorized only \$9 million for construction of the EDC facility addition, which was \$3.6 million less than the \$12.6 million requested. Language was included in the DOI appropriation which stated the \$9 million "represents a 'bare bones' approach to the new facilities, but is deemed sufficient for total construction" [emphasis added]. Despite the \$3.6 million reduction in construction funding and the appropriation language stating the \$9 million was sufficient for total construction, EDC's management decided to maintain the facility addition's original structural design. They did, however, decide to scale back completion of the facility's interior.

In 1993, EDC management requested NASA funds for power supplies, communications, computer and archive room heating, ventilation, and air conditioning, and finished office space for the EDC facility addition. NASA agreed to provide EDC approximately \$4.8 million of FY 1994 through FY 1998 funds to finance these items that were included in DOI's original \$12.6 million cost of construction estimate. In EDC's opinion, these items could not be accommodated within DOI's \$9 million funding limitation. The items for which NASA funds either have or will be used constitute items that would normally be considered as part of the cost of construction. Therefore, we believe that using NASA funds for these items is in violation of the Congressional Conference Report language which prohibited the use of NASA DAAC operations funds to finance the construction of non-NASA facilities. This issue is discussed in detail in Rapid Action Report (No. GO-95-008) that is presented in its entirety as Attachment III to this report.

MSFC AND ASF DAACs OBTAINED NEW LEASED FACILITIES IN 1994 The MSFC and ASF DAACs used DAAC operation funds to obtain new leased facilities in 1994. This occurred even though the ESDIS Project Office was uncertain as to whether the language in the Congressional Conference Report was applicable to NASA's funding of lease costs for new facilities. Allowing DAACs to lease expanded facilities may not only be in conflict with Congressional intent, but may also result in NASA paying a disproportionate share of leasing costs for both the ASF and MSFC DAACs. In addition, existing infrastructure was one of the criteria for originally selecting the DAACs.

MSFC DAAC FACILITY LEASE

In September 1994, the MSFC DAAC moved off-site to a facility leased by the University of Alabama at Huntsville. The leased facility has approximately 40,852 total square feet. Present occupants include the MSFC DAAC (10,000 sq. ft.), the University of Alabama at Huntsville (5,000 sq. ft.), and other NASA activities (25,852 sq. ft.). The lease is for three years, with total annual costs of \$1,057,700. The total annual costs include leasing (\$455,091) and overhead costs (\$602,609). The DAAC had occupied 7,000 square feet of space on-site at MSFC. This move off-site resulted in an increase of 3,000 square feet (43 percent).

In addition to moving from an existing facility, NASA is also paying a disproportionate share of the lease cost for the DAAC space. The following table shows the allocation of the annual \$1,057,700 lease costs between the MSFC DAAC, other NASA activities, and the University of Alabama at Huntsville.

Activity	Square Feet	Annual Lease Cost	Overhead	Total
MSFC DAAC	10,000 sq. ft. (25%)	\$120,000 (26%)	\$230,000 (38%)	\$350,000 (33%)
Other NASA	25,852 sq. ft. (63%)	\$279,391 (62%)	\$372,609 (62%)	\$652,000 (62%)
University of Alabama at Huntsville	5000 sq. ft. (12%)	\$55,700 (12%)	\$0	\$55,700 (5%)
Total	40,852 sq. ft.	\$455,091	\$602,609	\$1,057,700

As shown in the table, the MSFC DAAC occupies 25 percent or 10,000 square feet of the building, but pays 33 percent of the leasing and overhead costs. The ESDIS Project Office should ensure the MSFC DAAC is assessed only its equitable share of the facility's lease cost. The MSFC OIG is currently evaluating the justification for the lease and the overhead costs. Any issues in this area will be addressed in a separate audit report.

ASF DAAC FACILITY LEASE

The ASF DAAC has also expanded its facilities through leasing. In September 1994, the University of Alaska-Fairbanks (ASF DAAC host institution) executed a lease for a 14,280 square feet off-campus office facility to house both the DAAC and university activities. The DAAC portion of the facility occupies only 7,140 square feet or 50 percent of the total space. The ASF DAAC also continues to occupy 4,872 square feet of space in an existing on-campus facility, which increases the DAAC's total facility space to 12,012 square feet.

In addition to expanding facilities using DAAC operations funds, NASA may be paying a disproportionate share of the lease cost. Of the total annual lease cost of \$301,593, the DAAC is assessed \$150,796, or 50 percent. This charge is made directly to the NASA contract, which funds DAAC activities at the University of Alaska-Fairbanks. Office of Management and Budget Circular A-21, "Educational Institution Cost Principles," states that facility costs, including facility leasing costs, are generally considered to be indirect costs. Charging the lease costs directly results in NASA paying a disproportionate share of the cost. The GSFC contracting officer for the ASF DAAC contract should instruct the university to reclassify the leased facility costs as indirect costs. The Office of Naval Research is also currently researching this issue with the University of Alaska-Fairbanks.

In 1994, the NSIDC DAAC informed the ESDIS Project Office and GSFC Program Procurement Division that they wanted NASA to provide DAAC operation funds for the leasing of a new facility, with approximately 23,709 square feet. Of the 23,709 square feet, the DAAC would occupy approximately 9,203 square feet. The new facility will house the entire NSIDC organization, which includes the NASA DAAC, the Arctic System Science Data Management section, and the Defense Meteorological Satellite Program Analog Data Archive section. The ESDIS Project Office has not approved the NSIDC's request to lease new facilities because they are uncertain as to whether language in the FY 1994 Congressional Conference Report applies to leasing of new facilities.

NASA's FY 1993 budget reflected a Congressional earmark of \$42 million for constructing a state-of-the-art, 191,500 square foot facility at CIESIN, host organization of SEDAC. The NASA OIG, in audit report number LE-94-002, "Consortium for International Earth Science Information Network," stated the conditions had changed considerably since Congress originally considered these facility plans. Essentially, the OIG stated the justification supporting the earmark was outdated, and facility requirements should be re-evaluated, with the Congressional earmark adjusted accordingly. The funding for the CIESIN facility was eventually rescinded from NASA's FY 1995 appropriation.

NSIDC DAAC MAKES REQUEST FOR NEW LEASED FACILITIES

FUNDING RESCINDED FOR CONSTRUCTION OF CIESIN FACILITY

SUMMARY	Construction and leasing of expanded facilities has occurred because of a lack of oversight by the ESDIS Project Office, which maintains a policy of not "micromanaging" the DAACs. Further, the project office's uncertainty about the applicability of the Congressional Conference report language has already resulted in NASA using DAAC operations funds to pay the MSFC and ASF DAACs lease costs. Unless resolved, DAAC operations funds could also be used to fund expansion of facilities at NSIDC, which plans to lease additional space. The NASA Headquarters Office of Mission to Planet Earth needs to obtain a determination as to whether the language in the FY 1994 Congressional Conference Report applies to leases.
RECOMMENDATION 4	GSFC's ESDIS Project office should ensure that the MSFC DAAC is assessed an equitable share of lease costs.
MANAGEMENT'S RESPONSE	Concur. We have reallocated \$200,000 of facilities costs for FY 1995 through March 1997 to higher priority requirements. As stated in NASA Headquarters OMTPE letter of December 15, 1995, to the NASA Acting Deputy AIGA, we are in the process of closing the MSFC DAAC in March 1997.
EVALUATION OF MANAGEMENT'S RESPONSE	The actions planned are considered responsive to the intent of the recommendation. In addition, we consider this recommendation closed for reporting purposes.
RECOMMENDATION 5	The GSFC contracting officer for the ASF DAAC contract should instruct the University of Alaska-Fairbanks to reclassify leased facility costs as indirect costs.
MANAGEMENT'S RESPONSE	Partially Concur. We have delegated to the Administrative Contracting Officer (ACO), located at the Office of Naval Research (ONR), the responsibility for establishing indirect cost rates under this contract, as well as responsibility for determining the adequacy of the contractor's accounting system and compliance of the accounting system with applicable cost principles. The CO will request information and a recommendation from the ACO in order to determine whether leased facility costs should be reclassified. Upon receiving this information, the CO will take appropriate action.

EVALUATION OF MANAGEMENT'S RESPONSE	The actions planned are considered responsive to the intent of the recommendation. We will, however, remain in the concurrence cycle for closure of this recommendation in order to evaluate the results of the ACO's recommendation in determining whether the ASF DAAC's leased facility costs should be classified as an indirect cost.
RECOMMENDATION 6	The NASA Headquarters Office of Mission to Planet Earth should obtain a determination as to whether the language in the FY 1994 Congressional Conference Report applies to leases.
MANAGEMENT'S RESPONSE	Concur. The OMTPE agrees with the intent of this recommendation and has already requested clarification (FY 1994 operating plan update dated July 19). NASA has sought a finding concerning the interpretation of the report language assumed by the OIG in this recommendation. Since OMTPE has received no response indicating that our interpretation is incorrect, we will continue to assume that the language "construction of facilities" does not mean lease of facilities.
EVALUATION OF MANAGEMENT'S RESPONSE	The actions planned are considered responsive to the intent of the recommendation. We will, however, remain in the concurrence cycle for closure of this recommendation to review any finding provided to NASA concerning interpretation of the FY 1994 Congressional Conference Report and its applicability to leases.

4. OTHER MATTERS During the audit, we identified the following issue which is presented for management's information and resolution:

Some EOS data holdings may be outside the scope of the DAAC's area of scientific expertise, which was one of NASA's criteria for originally selecting DAACs. For example, the NSIDC DAAC has notified NASA that the GSFC and EDC DAACs will process, archive, and distribute EOS data holdings that are within NSIDC's area of scientific expertise. NSIDC personnel reviewed the planned EOS data holdings and found that both the GSFC and EDC DAACs will process, will process, archive, and distribute snow cover, sea ice, glacier, and polar related data products. These data products will be obtained from the Moderate-Resolution Imaging Spectrometer, Advanced Spaceborne Thermal Emission and Reflection Radiometer, and Geoscience Laser Altimeter Systems scientific instruments from the EOS AM-1, EOS PM-1, and Altimetry missions. Having DAACs process, archive, and distribute data holdings outside their area of scientific expertise may not be efficient.

.

GSFC Management Response

	National Aerona Space Adminis Goddard Spac Greenbelt, MD	tration NASA
Reply to Attn of:	201	FEB 1 2 1996
	TO:	190/Audit Director, Office of Inspector General (OIG), GSFC
	FROM:	100/Director
	SUBJECT:	GSFC Response to OIG Draft Report on Earth Observing System Data and Information System (EOSDIS) Distributed Active Archive Centers (DAACs), A-GO-95-001
	requested, we	our response to the subject draft audit report dated November 2, 1995. As you e are responding to OIG recommendations 2, 3, 4, and 5. NASA Headquarters ssion to Planet Earth responded to OIG recommendations 1 and 6.
		udditional information or followup related to this response, please call Clark, Goddard Audit Liaison Officer, at 301-286-7977.
	Joseph H. H.	Parta les publications de la companya de la compa
	Enclosure	

GODDARD SPACE FLIGHT CENTER (GSFC)

.

RESPONSE TO

OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL (OIG)

DRAFT AUDIT REPORT A-GO-95-001

DATED NOVEMBER 2, 1995

ON

EARTH OBSERVING SYSTEM DATA AND INFORMATION SYSTEM (EOSDIS) DISTRIBUTED ACTIVE ARCHIVE CENTERS (DAAC)

Date FFR 1 2 1996

· ---

ENCLOSURE

. • .

Introduction	
We are in basic agreement with the OIG about the need to take continuing steps to ensure that the DAACs are managed in the most effective and efficient manner possible. We believe that some of the OIG observations reinforce actions independently established and implemented by the Earth Science Data and Information System (ESDIS) Project. As discussed with OIG staff at the August 24, 1995, exit conference and in subsequent meetings, our response presents ongoing management activity that attends to these issues and important related considerations. Our response also addresses management's expectation of lower estimated cost savings than those suggested in the OIG report. Overall, we believe that we are expending an appropriate level of effort on the recommended management practices, or have plans to do so at an appropriate future date. We and our colleagues at the DAACs are fully committed to obtaining the most scientific value possible from limited budgets. We welcome ongoing evaluation and constructive suggestions for increasing our efficiency.	
increasing our efficiency.	
1	

I. GSFC Summary Response to OIG Recommendations
The OIG makes six recommendations and identifies an estimated \$58.1M of potential cost savings associated with recommendations 1 and 3. Our response to the six recommendations and the estimated savings are addressed below.
OIG RECOMMENDATION 1: (OIG estimated savings of \$55 million) The Associate Administrator for Mission to Planet Earth should request that an independent evaluation of the current DAAC configuration be performed to determine whether opportunities for consolidation or closure exist. <u>GSFC RESPONSE TO RECOMMENDATION 1:</u> NASA Headquarters Office of Mission to Planet Earth (OMTPE) letter of December 15, 1995, to the NASA Acting Deputy Assistant Inspector General for Auditing (AIGA) addresses NASA
action that responds to this recommendation and to potential for Hadning (HOA) addresses HADAT action that responds to this recommendation and to potential cost savings. As stated in the Headquarters response, OMTPE basically agrees with this recommendation, although potential cost savings are yet to be determined. Initial estimated savings relating to the Marshall Space Flight Center (MSFC) DAAC closing may approach S7 million through the year 2000. National Academy of Sciences Board on Sustainable Development (BSD) recommendations call for competitively selecting a federation of information service providers. This will have significant implications as well. OMTPE is now responding to those recommendations. See comments in Section II, subsection 1 of our response, explaining analyses to date.
<u>OIG RECOMMENDATION 2:</u> (\$0) GSFC's ESDIS Project Office should require each DAAC to submit a detailed justification for equipment budget requests, including any planned procurements of equipment between the phase-out of the EOSDIS Version 0 (V0) prototype system and delivery of the EOSDIS Version 1 (V1) and Version 2 (V2) systems.
<u>GSFC RESPONSE TO RECOMMENDATION 2:</u> (\$0) We partially concur with this recommendation. We currently require DAACs to submit sufficient justification for equipment requests. In addition, our management practices require us to continuously improve procedures; and we will ensure the intent of this recommendation is reflected in our procedure updates. We therefore suggest this item be closed.
OIG RECOMMENDATION 3: (OIG estimated savings of \$3.1 million) GSFC's ESDIS Project Office should reduce each DAAC's V0 budget for equipment not adequately justified or supported.
<u>GSFC RESPONSE TO RECOMMENDATION 3</u> (\$0) We partially concur with this recommendation, as for recommendation 2. We currently require DAACs to submit sufficient justification for all purchases, and in particular for V0. Since all DAAC Automated Data Processing Equipment (ADPE) acquisitions planned for the current funding year are reviewed and approved as supportable prior to purchase, no funds are expended
2

1

. --

- -

-.

on unsupportable ADP equipment. Our discuss provides additional information, in particular of Although we currently cannot estimate the full we use, which takes advantage of cost savings requirements and technology maturity, meets th implementation of this recommendation is ong	oncerning planning for future ADPE purchases. amount of savings, we believe that the approach by annually reviewing planned purchases against ne intent of this recommendation. The
<u>OIG RECOMMENDATION 4:</u> (\$0) GSFC's ESDIS Project Office should ensure th DAAC is assessed an equitable share of lease of	nat the Marshall Space Flight Center (MSFC) posts.
through March 1997 to higher priority requirer	reallocated \$200,000 of facilities costs for FY95 ments. As stated in NASA Headquarters OMTPE ing Deputy AIGA, we are in the process of closing
OIG RECOMMENDATION 5: (\$0) The GSFC Contracting Officer (CO) for the A (ASF) DAAC contract should instruct the Uni- facility costs as indirect costs.	laska Synthetic Aperture Radar (SAR) Facility versity of Alaska-Fairbanks to reclassify leased
establishing indirect cost rates under this contr adequacy of the contractor's accounting syster applicable cost principles. The CO will reque	We have delegated to the Administrative ice of Naval Research (ONR), the responsibility for ract, as well as responsibility for determining the m and compliance of the accounting system with st information and a recommendation from the illity costs should be reclassified. Upon receiving
ACTION OFFICIAL: CLOSURE OFFICIAL: CONCURRING OFFICIAL: PROJECTED CLOSURE DATE:	GSFC/215/R. Ragusa GSFC/215/R. Kirk GSFC/210/R. Keegan September 30, 1996
OIG RECOMMENDATION 6: (\$0) The NASA Headquarters Office of Mission to whether the language in the Fiscal Year 1994 to leases.	o Planet Earth should obtain a determination as to (FY94) Congressional Conference Report applies
GSFC RESPONSE TO RECOMMENDATION NASA Headquarters OMTPE letter of Decen addresses NASA actions in response to this r	nber 15, 1995, to the NASA Acting Deputy AIGA
	3

.

- .



- ---

.

and archived; or the size of the science community to be supported by the DAACs. In fact, the
ESDIS Project determined that the initial DAAC funding plan was inadequate given the number
of data products and the volume of data that will be produced by EOS spacecraft. Some
programmatic restructurings have actually increased the requirements on the DAACs.
3. Amount of funding allocated by DAACs for ADPE, e.g., computers and peripherals
The OIG report suggests that DAAC budgets for acquiring ADPE are not fully supported. The
OIG's observations are largely based on the fact that DAACs cannot provide detailed make-and-
model lists of equipment for the entire budget planning cycle, i.e., out years. However, the
ESDIS Project's strategic planning process looks at long-term objectives and near-term detailed
plans; and this process is the most effective and efficient manner for dealing with these budgets.
The process requires detailed justification for all acquisitions and labor categories during the
target year in annual DAAC work plans and reasonable projections in less detail for the full
budget period. Currently, these annual work plans cover a budget period that encompasses EOSDIS V0, V1, and V2.
The Project (this year also the EOSDIS Panel) reviews in detail these work plans for the current
year, and in much less detail for the out years. Purchases must be explained prior to the DAAC
obtaining funding for the current year. Project advice is also given for the out years, and DAACs
are required to change any out-year numbers that deviate significantly from those derivable by
reasonable estimating techniques. However, DAACs do not usually create itemized lists of
ADPE for out years, as this would not be effective considering the evolution of information
technology. Better projections are derivable by metrics developed through experience, such as
market predictions, equipment life-cycles, requirements analysis, etc. Once the ESDIS Project
has approved the work plans, the DAACs can act on the current year's plans, subject to any
contractual procedures.
DAACs that are under contract are also required to submit justification for each hardware
procurement, including source evaluations. Both the CO and the Contracting Officer's Technical
Representative (COTR) review these requests, and their determination is required before a
purchase can be made. For DAACs hosted by government agencies (including NASA DAACs),
the latter approval authority is usually delegated to a civil servant at the host institution, if that
purchase is specified in an approved annual work plan.
Equipment acquired by DAACs for V0 is for supporting data sets acquired by pre-EOS missions.
For V1 and V2. DAACs will acquire equipment primarily, but not exclusively, via the EOSDIS
Core System (ECS) contract to support additional data products. The ECS equipment will
primarily support standard data products from EOS missions. As the DAACs transition from one
version of EOSDIS to another, they retain responsibilities to support the scientific data sets
5

į



a. Type of media used to store data (Older technology magnetic tapes take a lot more room than newer technology helical scan tapes and optical disks. [Note that a CD-ROM can hold about 600 Megabytes (MB) of data; a digital audio tape (DAT) 5 Gigabytes; an 8-mm tape 8 Gigabytes; though the 9-track tapes held only approximately 125 MB.] ASF's use of high density digital tape requires less storage space than equivalent data volume at the other DAACs. These tapes are good for ASF data that are accessed infrequently and for processing long data blocks. However, this tape does not support more-frequent access patterns typical of other data types
stored by other DAACs. In addition, some DAACs have historical data on physical media such as paper and photos. These require additional storage space.)
b. Staffing (determined by what functions need to be performed manually, such as system administration, quality assurance, tape handling, packing and shipping, etc.)
c. Processing units (determined by how much data needs to be ingested, how much needs to be distributed, how much processing needs to be performed, how many different products are produced)
The DAACs and the ECS contractor are working together, with ESDIS Project oversight, to appropriately size the facility for the staff and equipment expected in the future to meet new requirements. These undergo both a paper/document review and a formal presentation review, including ESDIS Project, the DAACs, scientists expecting to use the system, and other experts specifically invited by the project or the program offices.
6. Relationship between ECS and other equipment at the DAACs
The OIG report suggests that ECS equipment will completely replace existing DAAC equipment, and DAACs will no longer need to acquire equipment. Clarification of the components of EOSDIS may be helpful. The ECS is just one part of EOSDIS. EOSDIS is made up of ECS, EDOS (EOS Data and Operations System), DAAC-unique extensions to ECS, EBnet (EOSDIS Backbone Network), etc. These parts are provided via several different contracts or agreements with other Government agencies. DAAC-unique extensions may be completely new developments or reengineered or "as-is" V0 components.
EOSDIS V1 incorporates ECS software and equipment at Earth Resources Observation System (EROS) Data Center (EDC), MSFC (originally planned; now changed as a result of NASA Zero Base restructuring), Langley Research Center (LaRC), and GSFC. It will become operational in 1997 following ECS Release A delivery and successful check-out of all interfaces. Once V1 is operationally available, DAACs with ECS installations may begin migrating data sets to new equipment. ECS V2 incorporates more equipment at the original DAACs, plus adds equipment at National Snow and Ice Data Center (NSIDC), Jet Propulsion Laboratory (JPL), ASF, and Oak Ridge National Laboratory (ORNL).
. 7



·

П	I. Detailed Corrections and Clarifications
paragraph references are to	iments are provided to match paragraphs of the OIG report. (The full paragraphs, i.e., the first full paragraph on the referenced page is id full paragraph as two, etc.)
I. <u>p 2 para 2 & 3</u> - Please	refer to Sections I and II of our response.
2. <u>p 3 para 1</u> - The budget shown correctly in the OIG	t for EOS went from \$17B to \$7.4B between FY91 and FY94. This is report on page 18 and should be corrected on pages 3, 19, and 33.
in requirements legislated b	S Project's budget increase for the DAACs corresponded to an increase by Congress and by a transfer of work from NASA Headquarters. provided in comments addressing pages 29 through 31 of the OIG
	r to Section II, subsection 1 of our response, concerning configuration comments addressing page 21, paragraph 3 of the OIG report.
5. <u>p 4 para 1</u> - See comme concerning NASA actions	ents addressing pages 35 through 45 of the OIG report for information relating to ADPE planning and acquisition.
in its 1994 Conference Rep DAACs (in particular at El construction (again, in part restriction does not apply t	nderstanding of the Congressional intent of the "construction" clause port was that NASA was not to fund facility construction at the DC) or pay direct lease charges that would refund the costs of such ticular at EDC). The understanding, further, is that the "construction" to the costs of outfitting a facility to meet DAAC-specific requirements our contracts with the universities or other institutions hosting DAACs.
requirements; and our cont government in any way an	se to use existing space, lease, or construct facilities to meet the DAAC tinuing advice to DAACs is that their decisions cannot commit the ad that they must fully accept all risks associated with acquiring e potential for NASA funding cuts. We have ensured that NASA does y costs.
December 15, 1995, to the	Section 1 of our response, NASA Headquarters OMTPE letter of e NASA Acting Deputy AIGA addresses NASA action that responds to nd to potential associated cost savings.
as well as Sections I and I	refer to comments addressing pages 35 through 45 of the OIG report, Il of our response, for clarification of issues associated with planning, DAAC ADPE and our response to OIG recommendations 2 and 3.
	9

9. <u>p 6 rec 4</u> - Please refer to comments addressing pages 49 through 51 of the OIG report, as well as Section I of our response, for discussion of the MSFC DAAC lease issue and our response to OIG recommendation 4.
10. <u>p 6 rec 5</u> - Please refer to comments addressing page 51 of the OIG report, as well as Section I of our response, for discussion of the ASF DAAC costs and our response to OIG recommendation 5.
11. <u>p.6 rec.6</u> - As noted in Section I of our response, NASA Headquarters OMTPE letter of December 15, 1995, to the NASA Acting Deputy AIGA addresses NASA action in response to OIG recommendation 6.
12. <u>p.7 para 2</u> - The scope of the ESDIS Project is broader than implied by the OIG report. The ESDIS Project is responsible for the development of the EOSDIS, including planning, budgeting, oversight, and management of the DAACs.
13. <u>p 10 para 2</u> - Each DAAC contains computer components that provide functions for product generation, information management, archive, and distribution. Whether a separate system is provided for each function or not is a design decision, which may not be the same for each DAAC, and may not be the same for a DAAC in later versions of EOSDIS.
14. <u>p 10 para 2</u> - Information management functions provide "connections," not "directions," to external archives with which EOSDIS interoperates.
15. <u>p 11 para 2</u> - EOSDIS V0 is a working prototype with some operational elements. The additional information is important in the context of the OIG implications on pages 42 and 43.
16. <u>p 11 para 3 and p 12 Table</u> - The funding mechanisms referred to on page 11 and identified on the table on page 12 of the OIG report should not be identified only for V0. The funding mechanisms apply for all ESDIS-funded DAAC activities. See our comments addressing page 38, paragraph 1 of the OIG report.
17. <u>p.12 para 1</u> - The DAACs already provide operational capabilities for performing some of the functions listed here. See previous two comments.
18. <u>p 12 pars 1</u> - EOSDIS V1 will become operational in 1997 following delivery and successful checkout of ECS Release A. This checkout will occur in early 1997, with expected availability to users in March 1997. V0 data cannot begin migration until V1 is operationally available, and then only at DAACs receiving ECS Release A. Note that V1 consists of both ECS Release A hardware and software components and some V0 hardware and software components. Some DAACs will have no ECS components for EOSDIS V1.
10
↓ ♥

.-.-..

i

-

19. p 12 para 2 - "ECS is an integral part of EOSDIS V1," not the reverse implied. A Venn	
diagram of these relationships would not be as simple as implied. Also note that V1 supports Tropical Rainfall Measuring Mission (TRMM), for which there are no operational NASA	
command and control responsibilities.	
20. p 13 para 1 - For EOSDIS V1, ECS components were not planned for delivery at each	
DAAC, but only for delivery to MSFC, GSFC, LaRC, and EDC.	
21. p 13 para 2 - V2 implementation has started already, with an incremental design review for	
ECS Release B held in October 1995. The October 1997 date specified in the OIG report is the	
date when ECS Release B deliveries to DAACs begin. However, delivery of ECS Release B to a	
DAAC is not synonymous to V2 being operationally ready at a DAAC. Integration of DAAC-	
unique components and testing of the ECS deliveries across all DAACs are necessary before V2 will be declared operational.	
Note also that EOSDIS V2 allows data migration to ECS components to begin at NSIDC, EDC, ASF, and JPL.	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
22. p 16 para 1 - Note that the OIG was provided with the DAAC Work Plans for FY95.	
23. p 17 para 1 & 2 - Please refer to Sections I and II of our response.	
24. p 18 para 1 - We believe such an increase was appropriate, even with a declining overall	
budget. The previous DAAC funding plan was inadequate given the number of data products	
and the volume of data that will be produced by EOS spacecraft. Also, Congress specifically	
required and allocated funds for the SEDAC at a rate of approximately \$6M per year.	
25. p 18 pars 1 - Please refer to Section II of our response, subsection 2, that addresses DAAC	
funding levels in relation to EOS Program restructuring.	
26. p. 18 para 2 - See comments addressing page 3, paragraph 2 of the OIG report for	
information about analyses that concluded that money could be saved by closing/consolidating	
DAACs.	
27. p.21. para 1 & 2 - The original EOS Program budget supported one EOS platform carrying	
16 instruments. However, the current budget supports several, including EOS-AM1, EOS-PM1,	
CHEM, etc. For a more complete picture of restructuring, see the 1995 MTPE/EOS Reference	
Handbook As noted in comments below addressing page 28 of the OIG report, this change	
actually increases the requirements on the DAACs and definitely has not "reduced the amount of scientific information that will be obtained from the EOS spacecraft." Note that our current	
baseline includes 32 instruments to be flown on 13 spacecraft, not 24 to be flown on 21	
spacecraft listed in the OIG report. The OIG report concludes that the EOS Program	
11	

. ..

-__



34. <u>p 26 para 1 and p 27 Table</u> - The NSIDC facility has not yet been expanded as might be indicated by the title on the table. The MSFC DAAC expanded because it had TRMM responsibilities. JPL and NSIDC are currently planning to acquire required space by outfitting existing facilities, not by constructing or leasing new facilities. DAACs not planning expansion are able to meet requirements with current space. All growth estimates are subject to change pending further detailed design. 35. <u>p 28 para 1</u> - It is not correct to tie facility sizes to top-level program budgets, but rather to requirements. Facility requirements are tied to data storage and processing requirements, which have not significantly changed with the budget. Our Figure 1 compares the data storage requirements for the ECS at the beginning of the contract and as of today. Note that this figure does not include the archival of Landsat data at EDC (approximately 140 Gigabytes per day). 36. <u>p 28 Chart and p 29 para 1</u> - The DAAC data volumes indicated are the expected volumes to be stored in July 1998 (from the 1994 EOSDIS Science Data Plan). This is just after the launch of the AM-1 platform and only a few months after the launch of TRMM, before the large volume of new data has had much of an impact on the archives of the DAACs. Also note that numbers quoted are for storage, not "processing" as indicated in the text. See the table at the end of this section for a breakdown of additional data planned for each DAAC. (Note that this table does not include approximately 140 Gigabytes per day of Landsat data that will be archived at the EDC DAAC nor does it reflect the MSFC DAAC Zero Base restructuring.) Use of both "net" numbers for some DAACs and "gross" numbers for others supports our concerns about the invalidity of the comparison being made by this graph. 37. <u>p 29 para 1</u> - The correlation between facility size and data volume is not necessarily a linear function of the number of bytes of data stored, as implied by the OIG report. Other variables need to be considered, such as those identified in Section II, subsection 5 of our response. 38. p.29 para 2 & p.30 Chart - It would be beneficial for the OIG report to explain that requirements that were not well defined in the POP 91-2 were pulled back into contingency in the POP 93-1 and itemized as specific DAAC liens until the requirements could be more fully understood. The OIG lists two different values for the 1995 funding, \$295.98 million (correct) and \$295.5 million. 39. p.30 Chart - We suggest that this chart be retitled to "DAAC Funding Provided by the ESDIS Project," since it lists only funds provided through the ESDIS Project and does not include funds provided directly by NASA Headquarters. In both the chart and the notes, the total 1995 funding should be \$295.98, consistent with previous figures cited by the OIG report. 13

The part of the chart labeled "HQ funds" is actually a combination of two items:
a. ASF funds for requirements transferred to the ESDIS Project, but which were previously managed and, therefore, budgeted at NASA Headquarters (prior to POP 94-1) and
b. SEDAC funds legislated by Congress.
The label "HQ funds" in both the chart and the notes is misleading. Since technically all ESDIS Project funds are provided by HQ, the label "HQ funds" should probably be changed to "New requirements from HQ." Without these new requirements, the ESDIS Project's DAAC budget was actually reduced by 13 percent for a fixed set of requirements.
40. <u>p.31 para 1</u> - As noted earlier, funding increased to match an increase in requirements assigned to the ESDIS Project.
41. p.31. para 2 - The meeting referenced as the "IWG Panel Conference" in July 1994 is the Investigator's Working Group's Payload Panel Meeting.
42. p 32 para 1 - The DAACs not addressed in the Blue and Red team reports were GSFC, EDC, ASF, SEDAC, and ORNL. GSFC and EDC are the two largest DAACs in terms of data volume, and they could not be eliminated. ASF directly receives and processes SAR data because of its high latitude location, so its function could not be moved. ORNL was in the process of being added to provide access to DOE data. CIESIN was not yet hosting a DAAC. Therefore, the teams did not consider that "assessment of only four DAACs" created a shortcoming in their conclusions.
43. <u>p 32 para 2</u> - As noted in our comment addressing page 31, paragraph 2 of the OIG report, the name of the meeting in July was the "IWG Payload Panel Meeting."
44. <u>p.33 pare 1 & 2 and p.34 pare 1</u> - At the Payload Panel meeting, an option was presented to close JPL, NSIDC, and/or MSFC DAACs and transfer functions to one or more remaining DAACs, potentially saving \$55M. However, as explained in Section II, subsection 1 of our response and our comments addressing page 21, paragraph 3 of the OIG report, it should be noted that this option was not chosen because both the ESDIS Project and the advisors felt that this would cause a major negative impact to the program. NASA Headquarters OMTPE letter of December 15, 1995, to the NASA Acting Deputy AIGA describes NASA action relating to DAAC configuration and determination of related potential cost savings.
45. <u>p 33 para 2</u> - As discussed in the previous several comments (addressing pages 29 through 33 of the OIG report), the summary does not follow from the facts. DAAC funding and facilities are a function of requirements on the DAACs, few of which have changed. The major such change at the DAACs has been to reduce the hours of operation during V1/V2 operations, but
14

- ---

ł

-

this only shows up in the ECS contract operations costs at this time, not the DAAC operating budgets. Also see facility discussion in comments addressing pages 25 through 29 of the OIG report.
46. <u>p 34 para 1</u> - Our management practice embraces the ideas of continuous improvement. We do not believe that it is cost effective to make a detailed analysis of an option after it has proven to be inappropriate, unless, of course, conditions change; only if the review suggested that a more detailed analysis is warranted would one be performed.
Our review concluding that \$55M might be saved by consolidating certain DAACs was not without cautions. Both we and our advisors decided that the problems outweighed the benefits, as referred to earlier.
47. <u>p.34 para 1</u> - OMTPE letter of December 15, 1995, addressed NASA actions in response to OIG recommendation 1.
48. p.35 para 1 - NASA and the DAACs are not acquiring, nor planning to acquire, ADPE in excess of needs. The ESDIS Project has an effective process in place to adequately review DAAC equipment acquisitions. Each year, the ESDIS Project (this year also the EOSDIS Panel) reviews in detail the work plans for each DAAC. The separate line for equipment (hardware and Commercial Off-the-Shelf software) is reviewed in detail for the current year, and in less detail for the out years. Purchases must be explained prior to the DAAC obtaining funding for the current year. ESDIS Project advice is also given for the out years, and DAACs are required to change out-year numbers that deviate significantly from those derivable by reasonable estimating techniques. This process ensures that the DAACs acquire only ADPE that is required.
Also note that the budgets reviewed by the OIG auditors were not for V0 only.
For additional understanding of the management planning and approval process and the basis for that process, please refer to Section II of our response, subsection 3, on funding allocated by DAACs for ADPE.
49. <u>p.36 para 1</u> - V0 is a working prototype with some operational elements. With the availability of V2, the DAACs can start phasing out V0 equipment no longer useful. The availability of V2, however, does not "complete" the phase-out as implied by the statements in the OIG report. Also note in comments below (addressing page 37 of the OIG report), that not all V0 equipment will be phased out during V2.
50. <u>p.36 para 2</u> - With the current architecture and a more detailed design, the ECS descriptions no longer specify different "systems" for information management, data archive and distribution, and product generation functions. For purposes of this discussion, we suggest that the OIG report only reference these functions without referring to how they might be implemented, which could be different for each DAAC or other institution using ECS.
15


1

1995 to 2000 and include and 2000 will be phased	budget identified by the OIG is not only a "V0" budget. It is a budget for les all DAAC-related purchases for V0, V1, and V2. Purchases in 1999 It out on a reasonable life-cycle, as are all components of all versions. V0 7 after V1 is operational, not in 1996 as is stated in the report. The gh 2 years of V2.	
40 percent must be alloc	4 million that the OIG believes to be unsupported for 1999-2000, nearly cated to ASF requirements. ASF has significant requirements not e percentage could be higher; we do not have a yearly breakdown of nt from the OIG.)	
	udget shows a 1995-2000 hardware budget of \$1.1M, not \$1.4M, for nds to CIESIN's contract proposal.	
conclusion that the ADP confusion between the O some cases, the DAACs lists to substantiate the e comments, detailed equi	elieve that the DAAC ADPE budgets are adequately supported. The OIG PE budgets are not completely supported may have resulted from OIG and the DAACs regarding the context of information requested. In s understood the auditors to be requesting detailed "make-and-model" equipment budget, even for the year 2000. As stated in our other ipment lists beyond 1 year are not useful given the rate of change in . (See comments addressing page 35 of the OIG report.)	
meet requirements. The provided. This is typical years, cannot be regarded is held within overall ES DAACs propose), require DAAC's user working g DAACs cannot be done.	Cs must submit proposed budgets based on what they think it will cost to e Project evaluates each DAAC's proposal and decides on funding to be ally less than a DAAC proposes. DAAC proposals, especially for out ed as committing budgets. The Project maintains a multi-year budget that SDIS guidelines. When ESDIS budgets are cut (or are less than what the irrements have to be prioritized, usually with external advice from the group or the ESDIS science advisors. Some things proposed by the e. It seems that two different issues are combined in this paragraph: What it would take to meet the requirements, versus what the ASF DAAC feels get situation.	
	ADPE budget for the ASF DAAC supports both the acquisition of ew staff and the replacement of aging equipment.	
	xplained previously, it is reasonable to review detailed acquisition plans I less detailed budget estimates for the out years.	
GSFC DAAC ADPE bu	respect to the \$626,000 that the OIG suggests is not supported for the udget, we would like to assure the OIG that the amount is supported based eplace obsolete computers, data archives, and peripherals.	
	17	
L		·

- . .

.



The sentence in the next paragraph in the quoted document provides more insight into the author's point:
"Version 0 will be in the genre of a prototype, where some aspects provide full operational capabilities and some do not."
The OIG interpretation of this implies that V0 is a "throw-away system." V0 has a very important role in dealing with existing data and providing services to users. In addition, note that V0 is a prototype of the science data processing, archival, and distribution components of EOSDIS, not just the ECS components.
69. <u>p 42 para 3</u> - The ESDIS Project Office stated that no V0 ADPE would be used to complete ECS releases. This is not the same as saying that no V0 ADPE will be used to complete V1/V2. ECS is part of V1/V2.
70. <u>p 42 para 3</u> - The distinction between V1 and ECS does not seem to be clear in the OIG report and, therefore, may incorrectly imply a contradiction. V1 is a combination of ECS and DAAC-unique extensions. Those extensions may be completely new developments or reengineered or "as-is" V0 components. (Hughes, at Project direction, has looked at V0 equipment for re-use by ECS, but determined, with Project concurrence, that this was not the most effective approach.) The ECS contractor only delivers the ECS components of V1.
71. <u>p 42 pars 3</u> - Since ORNL has only recently purchased equipment, it is reasonable to expect that this equipment can be effectively maintained through the year 2000. We are concerned about the OIG implication that the other DAACs should also do this. This is not the most cost-effective solution at all of the DAACs.
72. <u>p.43 para 1</u> - EOSDIS has a purpose beyond EOS data. It is true that the V0 components that are transferred to V1 will probably not be used to manage EOS data; however, NASA still has a responsibility to manage its other MTPE archives even after EOS instruments are producing data. And NASA has decided to meet that responsibility with EOSDIS.
73. <u>p 43 para 1</u> - "Fully operational" does not indicate that enhancements are not needed to meet new requirements or correct performance problems. In other words, we will continue to need sustaining engineering for components still in operation. Of course, we must trade off the costs of meeting those requirements with DAAC-unique extensions rather than ECS, and with the urgency of the needs. In addition, each DAAC's User Working Group will appropriately continue to recommend additional data sets not in the current baseline for support by the DAAC. The EOSDIS is not a static system. It needs to continue to evolve to meet requirements to support data collected by NASA's programs under MTPE.
74. <u>p 43 para 1</u> - As noted elsewhere in this response, phase-out of some V0 components begins in 1997 and does not end until late 1999.
19





87. <u>p 53 para 1</u> - The OMTPE, ESDIS Project, and CIESIN were trying to abide by a reasonable interpretation of the Congressional earmarks. We assisted in clarifying requirements and, therefore, in obtaining the rescission.
88. <u>p 53 pare 2</u> - DAACs have not constructed or leased space that was not justified. Again, not "micromanaging" the DAACs does not mean that we have failed to provide adequate oversight of the DAACs. As explained in our comments addressing page 35 of the OIG report, we perform roles necessary to ensure a successful project.
89. <u>p.53 para 2</u> - There was no ESDIS Project uncertainty about the applicability of the Congressional Conference report to the DAACs. NASA Headquarters has sought Congressional confirmation of NASA's interpretation, as indicated in the NASA Headquarters OMTPE letter of December 15, 1995, to the NASA Acting Deputy AIGA.
90. p.54 para 1 & 2 - Section I of this response addresses NASA planned action in response to OIG recommendations 4, 5, and 6.
91. p 55 para 2 - The allocation of products to the DAACs is performed at NASA Headquarters (DAAC program manager and program scientist in particular) with recommendations from the GSFC (EOSDIS Project Scientist and EOS Project Scientist in particular), DAACs (DAAC scientists in particular), and other advisors (EOSDIS Panel, Investigator Working Group, and the DAAC User Working Groups). Before the products were defined, allocations were made mostly by instrument (except Moderate-Resolution Imaging Spectrometer [MODIS] land products). As the product definitions become more firm, these decisions can be reviewed (though most are probably still appropriate) to ensure that they are appropriately assigned by discipline. However, when analysis indicates a significant cost tradeoff, we may make other arrangements. There is a configuration control process that is appropriate to address these issues. This process has assigned the appropriate Geoscience Laser Ranging System (GLAS) products to the NSIDC DAAC (See EOS Project Plan, 5/95). This process remains available for resolution of additional such issues.
92. <u>Table of Acronyms</u> - In the Table of Acronyms following the Table of Contents in the OIG report, ASF stands for "Alaska Synthetic Aperture Radar Facility."
22



.

1

.

.

SFC/SPSO		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						sion 3.2 (Pre	
Platform	Launch		EDC	GSFC	JPL JPL	LaRC	MSFC	NSIDC	Total (L1 - L4)
	Date	Instrument	ELL	Gort	JFL	10.148	Mort	- ASLAC	10.14
		CERES				10.146			
TRMM	Aug-1997	LIS					1.925	12. 4 A	1.9
		Total	1 I I	-		10.145	1.925	-	12.0
1		ASTER	149.390						149_3
		CERES				18.319			18.3
AM-I	Jun-1998	MISR				107.091			107.0
		MODIS	143.955	411.673				3.976	559.6
		MOPITT				0.166			0.1
		Total	293.345	411.673		125.576	2 (<u>.</u> .	3.976	1. ja 834.5
METEOR 3	Aug-1998	SAGE III				0.018			0.0
FOO	TBD-1998	Color	1	6.497					6.4
ADEOS 1	Aug-1999	ISWS			4.368				43
		DFA			0.180			0.000	0.1
ALT - Radar	TBD-1999	AMR			0.002		_		0.0
		Total		344 A.S. 3		1 4	出来すい。日	1.1 THE	
F00	TBD-1999	ACRIM				0.046			0.0
FOO	TBD-2000	CERES	1			18.319		1	18.3
		AIRS		32.430		1			32.4
		AMSU-A		0.066					0.0
PM-1	Dec-2000	CERES				18.319			18.3
		MHS	L	0.084					0.0
		MIMR	ļ			I	5.145		5.1
1		MODIS	143.955					3.976	559.6
		Total	1 143.955	444.253	2 4 4	18.319	5.145	4.013	615.6
Space Station	TBD-2001	SAGE III	1	1		0.018			0.0
		HIRDLS	L	0.819		L			0.5
CHEM-1	Dec-2002	MLS		0.615					6.6
		TES				30.501			30.5
		Total		-1.434	2 - 4 ⁻²⁻	30.501			31.5
ALT - Laser	Jul-2003	GLAS						5.794	5.7
FOO	TBD-2003	SOLSTICE	1	0.097	1				6,0
		DFA	Ī		0.180			0.000	8.1
ALT - Radar	TBD-2004	AMR			0.002				.0
		Total : - 2-	1		0.182		1994 (117 194	-0.000	
		CERES	1			10.148	1		18.1
		EOSP	1	t		0.500		1	0.4
AM-2	Jun-2004	MISR				107.091			107.0
		MODIS	143.955	411.673				3.976	559.4
		LATI			No informa	tion available			
		Total	143.95	411.673	1 m 3 4 4 4	1 119 970	and the second	3.976	677.

Daily Data Volume by DAAC (L1 - L4 Standard Products)

~**.**...

Note:
 Data volume estimates are for st-launch and post-launch data products, excluding interim, special, and validation products.
 All estimates do not include preprocessing, reprocessing, QC output and ancillary data.
 Average data rate for Color was calculated, assuming L0 data volume of 30 Gbits/day as given by Color Project Manager in the SDR RID L1B volume was calculated, assuming 2-byte storage of data and adding 10% overhead. L2 and L3 volumes are based on the estimates for SeaWiFS products.

i i

	Negral Antra.ncs and
	Social Administration NASA Needqueners Nashington, DC, 75:44-0001
1	
9	Y
	TO: Wilespecter General
	FROM: Y/Astistan Associate Administrator for Mission to Pienes Earth (Program Integration)
	SUBJECT: NASA Response to Office of Inspector General (OIG) Draft Repid Action Report on EROS Data Center (EDC) Distributed Active Archive Center
	(DAAC) Facility Addition (A-GO-95-001, \$/12/95)
	In response to the subject OIG druft report, which was issued from the Goddard OIG to the _ Goddard Animg Directory relating to the Earth Resources Observation System (EROS) Data . Censer, the suff warring on the Earth Observation System Data and Information System a
	(EOSDIS) Project at OSFC has reconformed that the items for which NASA functs have been expended in FY94 and FY95 are appropriate "facility occliming" according to the NASA
	Facility Project Implementation Handbook (FPDH), NDB 7320,59, and are not being such or planned for use for construction of the EROS Data Center (EDO) expanded facility. Therefore, base funds should nextul obligated for this perpose. Recognizing the concerns _
	raised by the OIG, the Office of Mission to Planet Sarah (OMTPE) will review plans and budgening of FY96 and FY97 funds to be spent at EROS Data Center to ensure that these funds are also wasd only for appropriate facility outfitting.
	We agree that, while there is no corresponding language in the stature, the FYB4 Appropriations Conference Report learning includes the following:
	"_stelens largange proposed by the Sensue prohibiting the use of Earth Otservstion
	System Data and Information System funds for the construction of non-NASA facilitiesNASA is dimensed however to provide no funds for the construction on non- NASA facilities including the reimburgement of constructions construction on an-
	erchive cease operation budgetsell prior inten gency agreements that would have permined this are coalidered and wold."
	Although this language was deleted from the statute, given that funds for construction of the facility were added to the Department of Interior (DOD/Drined Strates Geological Survey OD/Drine (Strates Geological Survey)
	(USGS) budget, NASA and USGS interpreted the Cenference Report to mean that, while the earlier agreement between NASA and USGS acceled to be charped, construction of the facility would proceed. This had to the new agreement that USGS would pay all costs for construction
	Enclosure to GSFC Response to
	OIG Draft Audit Report A-GO-95-001

i N

2 of facilities and that NASA would pay costs for "unique ancillary systems and equipment" required to support the NASA Landsat 7 ground system and EOSDIS DAAC to be brusted in the expanded facility. The NASA Facility Project Implementation Handbook (FPIH) draws a clear distinction between "construction" and "outfluing." The FPIH draws "construction" as "alternish or repeir of beildings, structures, or other scal property" and "construction of facilities" as "a Construction appropriation which provides construction of facilities "as "a construction of existing facilities; the construction of met facilities..." (page A-S). The NASA FPEH defines "outlining," on the other hand, as "the process of equipping a facility for its intended purpose with items that can be typically replaced or recomfigured many times ever the life of the facility" (range A-14). Section 7.5 of the NASA FPTH (page 7-6) parate that "projects or tasks associated with assilling orthing are not properly funded from the CEF appropriations but though the fonded from either RAD or SFCDC appropriation. Facility appropriation for insome the insome ment enter fails of since the programme of the failing. For the construction of a failing project can be provided in a facility. Such as "a wardt package or a specific strat, is complete and has been accepted by the powerment. [and] Beneficial or joint occupancy is taken of the faility or a parsion of a facility. Further, "Precific warfing includent: data synchronic installation, synchron farminer installation, therefore and explorem move-in, personnel move-in, maintenance services sur--. vp.' Since the Conference Report limits its restriction on the use of NASA funding to "construction," is its our judgment that GSFC may properly fund facility outlining required by GSFC at the new EDC facility (i.e. to support the Landsat 7 ground system and the EOSD1S DAAQ. We believe that all of the items funded in FY94 and FY95 are in this category and are the support of the items funded in FY94 and FY95 are in this category and are allowable as facility out ming. EDC (Memorandum from Donald T. Laver, Crief of the EROS Data Center, dated June 2, 1955) describes the FY94 and FY95 expenditores of the GSFC funds as including: FY 94: LPS (Uninterrepible Power Supply) Cabling/Switzlgear, NASA Computer/Communications Room Conditioning PBX (talephone) surpling for NASA strat 5346K 57548 Totat: \$600X FY 95: Reised Flooring, Signal Reference Grid Additions: Air Candisioning/Cooling Communications Cabling/Equipment Cable Trays Models: Office Equipment Furniture fo \$263X \$325X \$437K 223X ------5154K Total: \$1200K

3 . . All of the isome finand mean the definition of "outlining" or are items that, once purchased, can be installed as a part of "outlining." Several are meanianed explicitly in the FPIH, e.g., selephone (FBX) system and data systems (which include communications equipment and systems furnitum) and the others are consistent with the examples given in the FPIH. All of these items are needed to meet NASA requirements. The NASA systems require the communications equipment. NASA RMA (reliability, maintainability, and availability) requirements for the NASA systems to be installed in the EDC facility require the UPS lasti-up percent system. The mixed flooring is canonary furnishing for computer system spaces and has to be spacifically configured to provide airflow and table pass through for equipment to be installed. All of the listed horns could be readily and repeatedly recording and as maded. It is clear that some of the actual installation of these items is proceeding prior to completion of the completed. Given the tight overall actually and have been installed after construction was completed. Given the tight overall actually for the facility and the construction, to minimize installation even by doing some installation in parallel with construction, to do so is clearly reasonable and desirable. reasonable and desirable. We believe NASA's funding of these incress is continuent with the Appropriation BID language and inners. MTPE management will work with ESDIS Project to coast that FY96 and FY97 fonds are used only for appropriate facility suffiring and remain is compliance with the Compensional direction. It do COIT report recommendations is thangod to forms on NASA emuting appropriate "outfitting" expenditores, we would be able to concer in fell. Otherwise, our response to the OIG's current specific recommendations is as follows: OIG RECOMMENDATION 1: GSPCs ESDIS Project Office should recover any funds already expended by EDC to asymum construction of the facility addition. NASA RESPONSE TO RECOMMENDATION 1: NON-CONCUR The funds expended to date were required to provide the specific power, communications, and cooling numbed to support the NASA computer systems in the EDC-previded facility. This was therefore confirming, set a construction sugmentation of the EDC facility addition and need not be recovered. OIG RECOMMENDATION 2 CSPC's EXDIS Project Office should take intradities action to reverse to desision to provide \$4.2 million to acgment the construction of the EDC DAAC fashing antition.

4 NASA RESPONSE TO RECOMMENDATION 2: NON-CONCUR As has been the case to date, future funding will only be supplied to the extern required to contasts to provide the power, communications, and other outfining needed to support the NASA systems in the EDC facility. OMTPE and the ESDIS Project will carefully review all expenditures and will only approve those that are outfining required in support of NASA missions. The ESDIS Project will ensure that no funds are expended to sugment construction of the facility addition. of the facility addition. OIG RECOMMENDATION 3: CSFC: ESDIS Project Office should introdiately active management at the EDC DAAC that NASA funds in the amount of \$4.2 million are no longer available to argument the construction of the EDC fueldity addition. NASA RESPONSE TO RECOMMENDATION 3: NON-CONCUR Consistent with NASA Response ? showe, the funds will be provided subject to the review described, and we will notify EDC management accordingly. ---1 -.... . • • A. Dr J. œ ···· · ··· CC DX.Mr. N. Elis DX.Mr. W. Brubaker LBMs. B. Cherry YDMs. A. Montasser GSFC/100Mr. J. Rothenberg GSFC/201Ms. J. Clark GSFC/06/19024r. D. Samoviski _ -----.... .

- -

Code Y Management Response

	National Aeronal Space Administr	ation
	Headquarters Washington, DC	20546-0001 NASA
aply to Attn of:	YM	DEC 1 5 1995
	TO:	W/Acting Deputy Assistant Inspector General for Auditing
	FROM:	Y/Assistant Associate Administrator for Mission to Planet Earth (Program Integration)
	SUBJECT:	Draft Audit Report "EOS Data and Information System (EOSDIS) Distributed Active Archive Centers (DAACs)
	Information S November 2, what we belie the Board on	ewed recommendations one and six of the Draft Audit Report "EOS Data and ystem (EOSDIS) Distributed Active Archive Centers (DAACs) dated 1995. We are already performing detailed planning required to implement ve to be the intent of recommendation one and that work will be presented to Sustainable Development of the National Research Council on January 23, artification of Congressional language as called for in recommendation six was 19, 1995.
	Our specific o	comments to Recommendations Number 1 and 6 are as follows:
	an ind	ne Associate Administrator for Mission to Planet Earth should request that ependent evaluation of the current DAAC configuration be performed to nine whether opportunities for consolidation or closure exist.
	recom In fact of 199 closin we we recom Science recom of a w a Fede	ffice of Mission to Planet Earth (OMTPE) basically agrees with this mendation, although the potential cost savings are yet to be determined. we are already beginning the process to close the MSFC DAAC in March as result of the Zero-Based Review Team. Our initial estimates for this g save about \$7 million dollars through the year 2000. This past summer are prepared to perform a peer review of all the DAACs, based on a mendation of the EOS Payload Panel. However, the National Academy of the Board on Sustainable Development (BSD) has made several mendations related to work currently performed by the DAACs as a result forkshop in July. These recommendations call for competitively selecting eration of information service providers (i.e. DAAC like) who would perform cessary services for the OMTPE. This will have significant implications for

.

2 EOSDIS including the existing DAAC structure. The OMTPE is now responding to those recommendations, and while it is too early to give a time schedule for implementation, it seems very likely that the OMTPE will proceed with these recommendations. Although it is not clear that the answer will be fewer service providers (i.e. DAACs) as suggested in your report, the idea of a competitive selection process will help to ensure the best solution within a constrained EOSDIS budget. (6) The NASA Headquarters Office of Mission to Planet Earth should obtain a determination as to whether the language in the FY 1994 Congressional Conference Report applies to leases. The OMTPE agrees with the intent of this recommendation and has already requested clarification (FY 1994 operating plan update dated July 19). NASA has sought a finding concerning the interpretation of the report language assumed by the OIG in this recommendation. Since OMTPE has received no response indicating that our interpretation is incorrect, we will continue to assume that the language "construction of facilities" does not mean lease of facilities. cc: YD/Mr. R. Krieder

GO-95-008

RAPID ACTION

EROS DATA CENTER (EDC) DISTRIBUTED ACTIVE ARCHIVE CENTER FACILITY ADDITION

GODDARD SPACE FLIGHT CENTER

SEPTEMBER 15, 1995



AUDIT

REPORT

OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL

National Aeronautics and Space Administration

.

National Aeronautics and Space Administration

Headquarters Washington, DC 20546-0001



SEP 1 5 1995

Bebly to Attn of: 👘 🛛 👋

TO:	Y/Associate Administrator for Mission to Planet Earth
TO:	Y/Associate Administrator for Mission to Planet Earth

FROM: W/Acting Deputy Assistant Inspector General for Auditing

SUBJECT: Rapid Action Report on EROS Data Center (EDC) Distributed Active Archive Center Facility Addition Assignment No. A-GO-95-001 Report No. GO-95-008

The NASA Office of Inspector General (OIG) is conducting an audit of the Earth Observing System Data and Information System (EOSDIS), Distributed Active Archive Centers (DAACs). The objectives of the audit are to determine whether:

- (1) All DAACs will be fully utilized for processing EOS and non-EOS scientific data.
- (2) The DAACs computer system acquisitions are properly justified and whether alternative approaches could have been used.
- (3) Facility requirements are properly justified and supported.

The audit showed that EDC, a U.S. Department of the Interior (DOI) activity, appears to be augmenting construction of its new facility addition with NASA funds. However, Congressional intent is to prohibit the use of NASA funds to finance the construction of non-NASA facilities. NASA's adherence to restrictions expressed in the legislative history may result in potential cost recoveries of \$600,000 and potential cost avoidances of \$4.2 million. Due to the dollar significance and the time sensitivity of this issue, we are providing this report containing recommendations for your immediate attention.

A draft report was issued to GSFC management on May 12, 1995, requesting written comments to the audit recommendations. The Agency's official response was signed by your office and dated June 22, 1995. The response is included after each recommendation and is presented in its entirety as an Attachment to the report. The response indicates that management nonconcurs with each of the report's three recommendations, and plans no corrective actions. The OIG's evaluation of your response is included after the recommendations. As detailed in this evaluation, we continue to find that the items for which NASA funds either have or will be used constitute items that would normally be considered as part of the cost of construction.

We request that you reconsider your position on recommendations 1, 2, and 3, and notify us within 20 days of the specific actions you intend to take. In addition, because of our continued concerns in this area, and NASA management's stated position, we have coordinated with the DOI OIG in conducting an audit of the entire EDC facility addition construction project. This audit will include a detailed accounting of the use of \$1.8 million in NASA funds during FYs 1994 and 1995.

If you have questions, please contact Mr. Daniel Samoviski, OIG Center Director, GSFC, at (301) 286-5561 or me at 358-1232.

Carrult

Carroll S. Little

Enclosure

cc: B/A. Holz Y/B. MacDougall JMC/P. Chait GSFC/100/J. Rothenberg GSFC/201/J. Clark W/D. Samoviski The NASA Office of Inspector General is conducting an audit of the Earth Observing System Data and Information System (EOSDIS), Distributed Active Archive Centers (DAACs). During the audit, we identified a condition related to the Earth Resources Observation System Data Center DAAC located in Sioux Falls, South Dakota. Because of the cost significance, and time sensitivity of this condition, we are providing this report which contains three recommendations for your immediate attention.

The EOS Program was proposed by the President and authorized as a new start in Fiscal Year (FY) 1991. The EOS Program is the centerpiece, and largest part of NASA's Mission to Planet Earth (MTPE), and a major part of the comprehensive United States Global Change Research Program. The overall goal of the EOS Program is to advance the scientific understanding of the entire earth system on a global scale. The EOSDIS is a component of EOS and serves as the mechanism for generating, archiving, and distributing NASA's earth science data and other source related data to a worldwide pool of users.

The NASA Headquarters Office of MTPE (Code Y) is responsible for the overall EOS Program. GSFC's Mission to Planet Earth Office is responsible for the development of the EOSDIS. GSFC's Earth Science Data and Information System (ESDIS) Project Office is responsible for planning, budgeting, oversight, and management of the DAACs.

The DAACs are one component of the EOSDIS, and are located at institutions or facilities that have expertise and on-going research in specific earth science disciplines. These institutions and facilities also have a long-term institutional commitment to support science data processing, archival, and distribution functions. Nine DAACS have been selected by NASA to carry out the responsibilities for processing, archiving, and distributing EOS and related data and for providing a full range of user support. These DAACs ensure that data will be available indefinitely in an easily usable form. The nine DAACs, their location, and area of expertise are as follows:

- Earth Resources Observation System Data Center (EDC) DAAC; Sioux Falls, South Dakota - Land Processes Imagery.
- Goddard Space Flight Center (GSFC) DAAC; Greenbelt, Maryland - Upper Atmospheric Dynamics, Global Biosphere, and Geophysics.
- Jet Propulsion Laboratory (JPL) DAAC; Pasadena, California
 Ocean Circulation and Air-Sea Interaction.
- Langley Research Center (LaRC) DAAC; Hampton, Virginia
 Radiation Budget, Aerosol, and Tropospheric Chemistry.
- Oak Ridge National Laboratory (ORNL); Oak Ridge, Tennessee - Biogeochemical Dynamics.
- Alaska Sea, Ice, Polar Processes Imagery Facility (ASF); University of Alaska at Fairbanks, Fairbanks, Alaska - Sea, Ice, and Polar Processes.
- National Snow and Ice Data Center (NSIDC) DAAC; University of Colorado, Boulder, Colorado - Snow and Ice Processes.
 - Marshall Space Flight Center (MSFC) DAAC; Huntsville, Alabama - Hydrology.
 - Socio-Economic Data and Applications Center (SEDAC), Consortium for International Earth Science Information Network; Saginaw, Michigan - Socio-economic information processing.

The EDC is a research field center of the Department of the Interior's, United States Geological Survey (USGS), National Mapping Division. The EDC's mission is to archive, process, and distribute land remotely sensed data acquired from civil satellites and to develop new applications for this data. The EDC DAAC will process, archive, and distribute land processes imagery data.

The EDC DAAC is responsible for the day-to-day management and operation of the DAAC to ensure that data and information services are provided to users. The EDC DAAC is also responsible for managing fimds provided by NASA. For FYs 1994 through 2000, the EDC DAAC has a projected total budget of \$26,562,000.

(THIS PAGE LEFT INTENTIONALLY BLANK)

The objectives of the audit are to determine whether: **OBJECTIVES** (1) All DAACs will be fully utilized for processing EOS and non-EOS scientific data. (2) The DAACs computer system acquisitions are properly justified and whether alternative approaches could have been used. (3) Facility requirements are properly justified and supported. The audit was performed in accordance with generally accepted SCOPE AND government auditing standards and included such examinations and **METHODOLOGY** tests of applicable records, documents, and internal controls as were considered necessary in the circumstances. Specifically, we reviewed available records and documents pertaining to the EDC DAAC facility - addition. In addition, interviews and discussions were held with representatives of the NASA Headquarters Office of MTPE, the ESDIS Project Office, EDC, and the EDC DAAC. The following significant internal controls related to the EDC DAAC INTERNAL facility addition were identified and tested for compliance: **CONTROLS** REVIEWED FY 1994 Congressional Conference Report for the Appropriations for the Departments of Veterans Affairs, Housing and Urban Development, and Sundry Independent Agencies, Boards, Commissions, Corporations and Offices, dated October 4, 1993. Memorandum of Understanding between the Department of Interior's USGS and NASA.

- EDC DAAC facility expansion architectural and engineering design interagency contract.
- DAAC Strategic/Management Plan.
- EDC DAAC Proposed FY 1995 Work Plan.

AUDIT FIELD WORK

. .

. .

;

.

Audit field work was conducted from December 1994 through July 1995 at the GSFC, EDC, and NASA Headquarters Office of MTPE.

.

.

•

٠

INTERIM RESULTS OF AUDIT The audit has shown that EDC appears to be augmenting construction of its new facility addition with NASA funds. However, Congressional intent is to prohibit the use of NASA funds to finance the construction of non-NASA facilities. NASA's adherence to restrictions expressed in the legislative history may result in potential cost recoveries of \$600,000 and potential cost avoidances of \$4.2 million. The results of our audit are detailed in the following paragraphs.

NASA FUNDS MAY HAVE BEEN USED TO AUGMENT CONSTRUCTION OF NON-NASA FACILITY

EDC FACILITY ADDITION WAS ORIGINALLY ESTIMATED TO COST \$12.6 MILLION NASA DAAC operations funds may have been used to augment the construction of a facility addition at EDC, a U.S. Department of Interior activity. This condition has occurred because of an agreement between the Chief of the EDC and the Director of the NASA Headquarters Office of MTPE, Operations, Data, and Information Systems Division. Congressional intent is to prohibit the use of
NASA DAAC operations funds to finance the construction of non-NASA facilities. However, EDC may have already expended more than \$600,000 of FY 1994 NASA funds for construction of non-NASA facilities. The EDC plans on expending an additional \$4.2 million of NASA funds during FYs 1995 through 1998.

In June 1991, NASA provided the EDC, through an interagency contract, \$900,000 to contract for an architectural and engineering design study for the new NASA designated DAAC facility at EDC. EDC had already performed an in-house definition study and determined that the NASA DAAC operations would be contained in a separate facility adjoining its existing facility. The EDC and the architectural contractor developed a two-level DAAC facility design adjoining the existing EDC facility. The design provided for 60,000 square feet of finished, net usable floor space for the DAAC functions. The main level design contained 50,000 square feet of the net usable space and consisted of a lobby, executive waiting rooms, conference rooms, a 300-seat auditorium, cafeteria, offices, and computer center. The lower level design contained space to house DAAC-related mechanical, electrical and communication support equipment, and archival storage. The estimated cost to complete the project was \$12.6 million.

INTERAGENCY AGREEMENT ESTABLISHES NASA FUNDING REQUIREMENTS

On December 3, 1992, NASA and the USGS entered into a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) for participation in the EOSDIS. This interagency agreement addressed the relationship between NASA and USGS for planning, implementing, and operating the EDC DAAC in Sioux Falls, South Dakota. The agreement stated that NASA would fund facility lease costs for the life of the project. Specifically, the "Implementation Approach" section of the agreement stated that:

> -USGS will construct and/or lease facilities, as required, with lease and facility maintenance expenses included in annual DAAC operation and maintenance cost over the life of the EOS Project, in accordance with NASA and USGS funding responsibilities defined earlier.

INTERAGENCY AGREEMENTS PERMITTING NASA FUNDED DAAC FACILITIES ARE NULL AND VOID The legislative history of the FY 1994 appropriations act shows Congress' disapproval of the approach, in the MOU, for NASA to provide funds for construction. The FY 1994 Congressional Conference Report for the Appropriations for the Departments of Veterans Affairs, Housing and Urban Development, and Sundry Independent Agencies, Boards, Commissions, Corporations and Offices, dated October 4, 1993, states that:

> -NASA is directed, however, to provide no funds for the construction of non-NASA facilities including the reimbursement of construction costs through annual data archive center operation budgets. The conferees further agree that all prior interagency agreements that would have permitted this are considered null and void and that facility costs should be borne by non-NASA agencies directly. (highlighting added)

FUNDING PROVIDED IN DEPARTMENT OF INTERIOR'S FY 1994 APPROPRIATION

The Department of the Interior (DOI) requested \$12.6 million to complete the EDC facility addition. The DOI's Appropriation Legislation for FY 1994 authorized only \$9 million for construction of the EDC facility addition, \$3.6 million less than the \$12.6 million initially requested. Language was included in Report number 103-158 of the House Committee on Appropriations, 1994 Department of the Interior and Related Agencies Appropriations Bill, which stated the \$9 million:

> -represents a 'bare bones' approach to the new facilities, but is deemed sufficient for total construction. (highlighting added)

Despite the S3.6 million reduction in construction funding and the language stating the S9 million was sufficient for total construction, EDC's management decided to maintain the facility addition's original structural design. They did, however, decide to scale back completion of the facility's interior. Specifically, EDC management decided to forgo completion of items such as the 300 seat auditorium and finishing various office space.

In 1993, EDC management requested NASA funds for power supplies, communications, computer and archive room conditioning, and finished office space for the EDC facility addition. NASA's Office of MTPE, Operations, Data, and Information Systems Division agreed to provide EDC approximately \$4.8 million between FYs 1994 and 1998. This money was to fund these items, which had been included in the original \$12.6 million cost of construction estimate but in EDC's opinion, could not be accommodated within DOI's \$9 million funding limitation. The agreement to use NASA funds for this purpose was reached between the Chief of EDC and the Director of the NASA Headquarters Office of MTPE, Operations, Data, and Information Systems Division. This agreement is discussed in a letter to the Director, Operations, Data, and Information Systems Division dated January 19, 1994 (see EXHIBIT 1), in which the EDC Chief states:

> -As you recall, you and I have agreed that these unique facility items would be funded by NASA using the funds previously allocated by NASA to cover annual DAAC lease costs.

NASA FUNDS MAY HAVE AUGMENTED CONSTRUCTION OF EDC DAAC FACILITY ADDITION GSFC ESDIS Project Office personnel stated they complied with the above agreement, even though they were aware of the Congressional Conference Report language restricting the use of NASA funds for construction of non-NASA facilities. Based on our review of the Congressional Conference report language, discussions with the EDC Chief, and available documentation, we conclude that most of the items for which NASA funds either have or will be used, constitute items that would normally be considered as part of the cost of construction. We therefore believe that using NASA funds for these items is contrary to the Congressional Conference Report language, which prohibited the use of NASA DAAC operations funds to finance the construction of non-NASA facilities.

OVER \$600,000 MAY HAVE ALREADY BEEN EXPENDED CONTRARY TO CONGRESSIONAL LIMITATIONS

EDC DAAC BUDGET CONTAINS \$4.2 MILLION TO AUGMENT CONSTRUCTION OF FACILITY ADDITION We believe that about \$600,000 in FY 1994 DAAC operations funds may already have been expended contrary to the Congressional limitations. (We were unable to determine from NASA's records, the exact amount of FY 1994 expenditures to augment construction.) The potential exists that this amount may be even higher since at the time of this report, approximately three-fourths of FY 1995 has expired. We recommend that GSFC's ESDIS Project Office recover any funds already expended by EDC to augment construction of the facility addition.

The EDC DAAC is presently budgeting \$4.2 million to augment the construction of the EDC facility addition. The EDC DAAC budget indicates that this \$4.2 million will be distributed in increments from FYs 1995 through 1998. The distribution of the \$4.2 million by fiscal year is indicated in the chart below.

<u>Fiscal Year</u>	<u>Funding Level</u>
1995	\$ 1,200,000
1996	1,200,000
1 997 ·	1,200,000
1998	600,000
TOTAL	<u>\$ 4,200,000</u>

We recommend that GSFC's ESDIS Project Office take immediate action to reverse its decision to provide \$4.2 million to augment the construction of the EDC DAAC facility addition. In addition, the ESDIS Project Office should immediately notify management at the EDC DAAC that NASA funds in the amount of \$4.2 million are no longer available to augment the construction of the EDC facility addition.

We make the following recommendations:

RECOMMENDATION 1 GSFC's ESDIS Project Office should recover any funds already expended by EDC to augment construction of the facility addition.

MANAGEMENTNonconcur. The funds expended to date were required to provide the
specific power, communications, and cooling needed to support the
NASA computer systems in the EDC-provided facility. This was
therefore outfitting, not a construction augmentation of the EDC
facility addition and need not be recovered.

RECOMMENDATION 2 GSFC's ESDIS Project Office should take immediate action to reverse its decision to provide S4.2 million to augment the construction of the - EDC DAAC facility addition.

MANAGEMENTNonconcur. As has been the case to date, future funding will only be
supplied to the extent required to continue to provide power,
communications, and other outfitting needed to support the NASA
systems in the EDC facility. The Office of MTPE and the ESDIS
Project will carefully review all expenditures and will only approve
those that are outfitting required in support of NASA missions. The
ESDIS Project will ensure that no funds are expended to augment
construction of the facility addition.

RECOMMENDATION 3 GSFC's ESDIS Project Office should immediately notify management at the EDC DAAC that NASA funds in the amount of \$4.2 million are not available to augment the construction of the EDC facility addition.

MANAGEMENT

RESPONSE

Nonconcur. Consistent with NASA Response 2 above, the funds will be provided subject to the review described, and we will notify EDC management accordingly.

EVALUATION OF MANAGEMENT'S RESPONSE TO RECOMMENDATIONS 1, 2, AND 3 Code Y's response concerning the report's observations and recommendations is provided in its entirety as an Attachment to this report. The response states that Code Y does not concur with the report's recommendations. This nonconcurrence is based on the position that "the staff working on the EOSDIS Project at GSFC has reconfirmed that the items for which NASA funds have been expended in FY 1994 and 1995 are appropriate 'facility outfitting' according to the NASA Facility Project Implementation Handbook (FPIH), NASA Handbook 7320.9B, and are not being used or planned for use for construction of the EDC expanded facility." We continue to be of the opinion that NASA DAAC operations funds may have been used to augment the construction of the EDC facility addition. The basis for this position is presented in the following paragraphs.

Code Y's response states "since the Conference Report limits its restriction on the use of NASA funding to 'construction,' it is our judgement that GSFC may properly fund facility outfitting required by GSFC at the new EDC facility. We believe that all of the items funded in FY 1994 and 1995 are in this category and are allowable as facility outfitting." The response provides a listing of the following items for which NASA funding in the amount of \$1.8 million was utilized in FYs 1994 and 1995.

<u>FY 1994</u>

Uninterruptible Power Supply Cabling/Switchgear, NASA Computer/Communications Room Conditioning \$346.000

The set of	00,000
PBX Telephone System	<u>\$254,000</u>
	\$600.000

FY 1995

Raised Flooring, Signal Reference Grid	\$263,000
Additional Air Conditioning/Cooling	\$323,000
Communications Cabling/Equipment	\$437,000
Cable Trays	\$23,000
Modular Office Equipment/Furniture for NASA Space	<u>\$154,000</u>
	<u>\$1,200,000</u>

Code Y's response does not contain adequate detail to provide an accounting of how NASA DAAC operations funds actually were expended. The response was based on a June 2, 1995 letter (see EXHIBIT 2) from the EDC Chief to GSFC's ESDIS Project Office

which explained for what the FYs 1994 and 1995 funds were expended. However, neither Code Y's response or the EDC Chief's letter make mention of the additional \$3 million in FY's 1996 through 1998 DAAC operations funds, which EDC plans to use for the facility addition. Moreover, Code Y did not verify that the information provided by EDC was accurate concerning the reported use of NASA funds. For example, the Director of the NASA Headquarters Facilities Engineering Division informed us that he concurred with the items listed in the letter from the EDC Chief. His concurrence was made without visiting or contacting anyone at EDC to determine whether EDC actually used the funds for these items, or that they were legitimate "outfitting" items as described in the FPIH.

We do not agree with Code Y's position that all of the above items constitute facility outfitting as defined in the FPIH. In addition, most of the items which Code Y is now calling outfitting were originally included in the total EDC facility addition construction cost of \$12.6 million, prior to the appropriation being reduced to \$9 million. Further, the criteria for construction versus outfitting as described in the FPIH Section 7.5, "Facility Outfitting," states that facility outfitting begins when:

> "The construction of a facility project or a portion of a facility, such as a work package or a specific area, is complete and has been accepted by the Government."

> "Beneficial or joint occupancy is taken of the facility or portion of a facility."

As of August 1995, we were informed that the EDC facility addition has not been accepted by the Government, and further, will not be completed and ready for occupancy until February 1996. Despite the EDC facility addition not being completed, accepted, or ready for occupancy (which is the criteria for outfitting to begin), Code Y claims that funds from FYs 1994 and 1995 were used for facility outfitting.

In addition to the basic criteria for outfitting to begin (i.e. completion, government acceptance, occupancy) not being met, we also take exception that all of the items for which NASA funds were used in FYs 1994 and 1995, were for outfitting, and not construction. For example, NASA's response states that the FY 1994 expenditures of \$600,000 were for a:

-PBX phone system (\$254,000);

-uninterruptible power supply cabling/switchgear, and NASA computer/communications room conditioning (\$346,000).

The telephone system is clearly within the items allowed as facility outfitting. However, the uninterruptible power supply cabling/switchgear and NASA computer/communications room conditioning are items that, according to the FPIH, should be included in the cost of construction. Specifically, FPIH Section 3.9.8, states that the project's engineering estimate represents the costs for materials, labor, services coupled with contractor overhead, profits, etc., based on cost experience at a specific given point in time, and includes the following items:

> <u>Architectural/Structural</u> - costs normally associated with foundations, structural framing, floors, walls, roofing, finishes, and specialities.

> <u>Mechanical</u> - costs normally associated with mechanical building systems equipment such as heating, ventilating, and air conditioning (HVAC), and plumbing. Also includes built-in nonseverable mechanical research and development equipment.

> <u>Electrical</u> - costs normally associated with electrical building equipment such as transformers, motor starters and control centers, lighting systems, and communications systems. Also includes built-in electrical research and development equipment.

It appears that the FY 1994 expenditures for the uninterruptible power supply cabling/switchgear, and computer/communications room conditioning could be classified in either the mechanical or electrical categories, and, therefore, included in the cost of construction.

Of the FY 1995 expenditures of \$1,200,000, only the modular office equipment and furniture (\$154,000) is a legitimate outfitting item. For the Communications Cabling/Equipment (\$437,000) and Cable Trays (\$23,000), although these meet the general definition of outfitting items, FPIH Section 4.6.1 states that "in general, items such as these which are permanently affixed, are included in the construction costestimate of the construction project." The remaining items appear to be for construction. For example, as mentioned above, air conditioning and cooling (\$323,000) are considered as part of the "mechanical" costs. Raised Flooring (\$263,00) is included in the engineering estimate under architectural/structural category of construction costs.

When the NASA OIG visited the EDC facility in February 1995, EDC management made clear its intent to use DAAC operations funds to augment the construction of the EDC facility addition by finishing office space within the facility. This position is reflected in the EDC's Facility Funding Proposal dated January 21, 1994 which states:

"Funding for the construction of an addition to the existing EDC facility, required to house the DAAC systems and staff, is being provided by the DOI. Though these funds are sufficient to complete construction of the basic physical plant, they are not sufficient to provide all of the essential equipment, furnishings and finished space to support full DAAC operations. Additional DAAC funding at the \$1.2 million level will still be required over several years to provide the additional equipment, furnishings, and finished space that could not be accommodated within the base DOI construction funds, but are essential to support full DAAC operations in the post-1998 timeframe."

As stated in the Observations and Recommendations section of this report, EDC requested DAAC operations funds for power supplies, communications, computer and archive room conditioning, and finished office space for the facility addition. This request was made after DOFs appropriation for construction was cut from \$12.6 million

 $\mathbf{\tilde{f}}_{i}$

to \$9 million, and EDC's management decided to maintain the facility addition's original structural design, but scale back completion of the facility's interior.

In light of the above, we reaffirm our position on each of the three recommendations, and request that NASA management reconsider their position and provide detailed and specific information and data that clearly supports their position.

We have requested the Office of Inspector General at the DOI to initiate an audit of the entire EDC facility addition construction project, to include a detailed accounting of the use of \$1.8 million in NASA funds during FYs 1994 and 1995. The results of this audit should provide us more precise verification of NASA DAAC operations funds that were used to augment the construction of the facility addition at the EDC.

Management's Response

	National Aeronaustics and Space Administration	
	Headquartera Washington, DC 20545-0001	
تسرحم دن ۲۵۰۰ تار	Y JUN 2 2 1995	
	TO: W/Inspector General	
	FROM: Y/Assistant Associate Administrator for Mission to Pianet Earth (Program Integration)	
	SUBJECT: NASA Response to Office of Inspector General (OIG) Draft Rapid Action Report on EROS Data Center (EDC) Distributed Active Archive Center (DAAC) Facility Addition (A-GO-95-001, 5/12/95)	
	In response to the subject OIG draft report, which was issued from the Goddard OIG to the Goddard Acting Director, relaing to the Earth Resources Observation System (EROS) Data Center, the staff working on the Earth Resources Observation System (EROS) Data (EOSDIS) Project at GSFC has reconfirmed that the items for which NASA funds have been expended in FY94 and FY95 are appropriate "facility outfining" according to the NASA Facility Project Implementation Handbook (FPDH), NHB 7320.9B, and are not being used or planned for use for construction of the EROS Data Center (EDC) expanded facility. Therefore, these funds should remain obligated for this purpose. Recognizing the concerns raised by the OIG, the Office of Mission to Planet Earth (OMTPE) will review plans and budgeting of FY96 and FY97 funds to be spent at EROS Data Center to ensure that these funds are also used only for appropriate facility outfining. We agree that, while there is no corresponding language in the statute, the FY94 Appropriations Conference Repart language includes the following: 	
	permitted this are considered nell and void." Although this language was deleted from the statute, given that funds for construction of the facility were added to the Department of Interior (DOI)/United States Geological Survey (USGS) budget, NASA and USGS interpreted the Conference Report to mean that, while the earlier agreement between NASA and USGS needed to be changed, construction of the facility would proceed. This led to the new agreement that USGS would pay all costs for construction	

.

	2
of facilities and that NASA would pay costs for "unique ancillary systems required to support the NASA Landsat 7 ground system and EOSDIS DJ the expended facility.	end equipment" AC to be housed in
The NASA Facility Project Implementation Handbook (FPIH) draws a cl	
between "construction" and "outfitting." The FPIH defines "construction	
repetr of buildings, structures, or other me) property" and "construction of	f familities" as to
Congressional appropriation which provides congatual services for the s	enzir rehabilization
and modification of existing facilities; the construction of new facilities" (Dare A-S).	•
(328C 2-3).	
The NASA FPEH defines Toutisting," on the other hand, as "the process	of equipping a facility
lor its intended purpose with nems that can be projectly replaced or recon	Gowed many simes
ever the life of the facility" (page A-14). Section 7.5 of the NASA EPTH	(mane 7.6) mane share
projects or tasks associated with racility outfuting are not properly fund appropriation but should be funded from either R&D or SFCDC appropr	ed from the CoF
outfining begins when: The construction of a facility prejen or a persor	istion. Facility
a work parkage of a specific area, is complete and has been accepted by	the severement
lend) Schebicial or joint occupancy is taken of the facility of a portion of	's faciliant Enchant
raculty outlining includes: data systems installation, systems furning a	nerallering telephone
installation, furniture and excipment move-in, personnel move-in, mainte up."	nence services stan-
Since the Conference Report limits its restriction on the use of NASA fut	ocine 10
"construction," it is our judgment that GSFC may properly fund facility	infining required by
USPC at the new EDC facility (i.e. to support the Landat 7 mound such	TICOT and the EOCDIC
DAAC). We believe that all of the items funded in FY94 and FY95 are it allowable as facility outfining.	a this category and are
FDC (Memorradum from Decold T. Laws O. C. C. L. Toosan	~
EDC (Memorandum from Donald T. Laver, Chief of the EROS Data Ce 1995) describes the FY94 and FY95 expenditures of the GSFC funds as	nier, četod June 2. including:
FY 94: UPS (Unin: coruptible Power Supply) Cabling Switchger, NASA	
Computer/Communications Room Conditioning	5346K -
PEX (inicohone) system for NASA area	<u>\$254K</u>
Total:	5600K
FY 95 Brised Flooring Signal Potencia	
FY 95: Reised Flooring, Signal Reference Grid Additional Air Conditioning/Cooling	5263X
Additional Air Conditioning/Cooling	\$323X
Additionel Air Conditioning/Cooling Continunications Cabling/Equipment Cable Trays	S323X S437K
Additional Air Conditioning/Cooling Continunications Cabling/Equipment	\$323X
Additionel Air Conditioning/Cooling Continunications Cabling/Equipment Cable Trays	5323X 5437X 523X 5154K
Additional Air Conditioning/Cooling Continunications Cabling/Equipment Cable Trays Modulat Office Equipment/Furniture (or NASA space	5323K 5437K 523K
Additional Air Conditioning/Cooling Continunications Cabling/Equipment Cable Trays Modulat Office Equipment/Furniture (or NASA space	5323X 5437X 523X 5154K
Additional Air Conditioning/Cooling Continunications Cabling/Equipment Cable Trays Modulat Office Equipment/Furniture (or NASA space	5323X 5437X 523X 5154K
Additional Air Conditioning/Cooling Continunications Cabling/Equipment Cable Trays Modulat Office Equipment/Furniture (or NASA space	5323X 5437X 523X 5154K
Additional Air Conditioning/Cooling Continunications Cabling/Equipment Cable Trays Modulat Office Equipment/Furniture (or NASA space	5323X 5437X 523X 5154X

•

.
Attachment Management's Response



Attachment Management's Response

• •

.

•

.

•____

	4
	NASA RESPONSE TO RECOMMENDATION 2: NON-CONCUR
	As has been the case to date, future funding will only be supplied to the extent required to continue to provide the power, communications, and other outfining needed to support the NASA systems in the EDC facility. OMTPE and the ESDIS Project will carefully review all capenditures and will only approve these that are outfitting required in support of NASA missions. The ESDIS Project will ensure that no funds are expended to augment construction of the facility addition.
	OIG RECOMMENDATION 3:
	CSFC's ESDIS Project Office should immediately notify management at the EDC DAAC that NASA funds in the amount of \$4.2 million are no longer available to augment the construction of the EDC facility addition.
	NASA RESPONSE TO RECOMMENDATION 3: NON-CONCUR
	Consistent with NASA Response 2 above, the funds will be provided subject to the review described, and we will notify EDC management accordingly.
	cc: JX/Mr. H. Ellis JX/Mr. W. Brubeker LE/Ms. B. Cherry YD/Mr. A. Montesser GSFC/100/Mr. J. Rothenberg GSFC/201/Ms. J. Clerk
	GSFC/OIG/192Mr. D. Samoviski
• •	
	÷

· ·· 141 2 3 may United States Department of the Interior GEOLOGICAL SURVEY EROS Data Center Sieux Falls, South Dakets 51105 any amin'ny 00 1-4 January 19, 1994 Dr. Dixon M. Butler Operations, Data and Information Systems Division NASA (Code TD) 300 E Street, S.W. Washington, D.C. 20545 Sear Dixon: As I explained to you in my last letter, dated November 16, 1993, we are aggressively moving forward with the new building addition at the EROS Data Center. Enclosed is a copy of the pre-solicitation notice which recently appeared in the Commerce Business Daily-we expect to release the Request for Eids (RFE) on January 25. When I visited with Charles Kennel last month on the UCLA campus, I invited him to join us at the Data Center in a "ground breaking" ceremony tentatively scheduled for Monday, May 2, 1994. I hope both Dr. Kennel and you will be able to participate in this event. Senior personnel from the Department of the Interior (DOI) and the U.S. Geological Survey will also participate. 1 will keep you posted as we firm up our plans for the ceremony. We have been working with Greg Hunolt on defining the "unique ancillary systems and equipment" items meeded to transition the basic DOI funded building addition into a fully-equipped and furnished Land Processes building addition into a fully-equipped and furnished Land Processes Distributed Active Archive Center (LPDAAC). As you recall, you and I have agreed that these unique facility related items would be funded by has initia amounts of \$600,000 in FY 1954 and \$1,200,000 in FY 1955, FY 1955 and FY 1957; using the funds which had previously been allocated by NASA to cover annual LPDAAC lease Costal Beginning in FY 1958, facility funding requirements would be adjusted to reflect only the costs required for operations and maintenance (DLM) of the building addition which houses the LPDAAC. My concern at this time is that Greg has informed us that the \$600,000 available this year is being drawn from Version \$ contingency funds rather than from the previously identified DLM line item in the EOSDIS budget. I hope that this does not mean that the OLM line item for the LPDAAC facility has been lost. I am avare that Greg is developing a multi-year plan to address long-term funding profiles for Breg is developing a multi-year plan to address long-term funding profiles for all DAACs, and I hope that a funding source for facility-related activity can be retained in that plan, so that these expenses need not be considered a drain on system-wide DAAC contingency funds.

. .

Dr. Dixon M. Butler 2 At your convenience, 1 would like to discuss this issue with you further. Sincerely, Donzie I. Laver Chief, EROS Data Center Enclosure Copies to: G. Hunolt R. Thompson

Record number:1 CED Issue:12/28/1993 KEYWORD: GEOLOGICAL SURVEY Y -- EUILDING ADDITION SOL 4-5029 DUE 031494 POC Teresa H. Henninger, Contracting Officer, (303) 235-5900 PRE-SOLICITATION NOTICE. Project includes the construction of an approximate 65,000 sq. ft. main level addition to the existing facility, with lower level mechanical and building support areas and related site work: Main level construction will consist of: main computer room (approximately 14,000 sq. ft), office space, conference rooms, lobby and atrium-connection to existing building. Lower level construction will consist of electrical and mechanical support space and digital archive area. Performance time is 515 calendar days. Work is to be performed at EROS Data Center, Sioux Falls, SD. The estimated cost of the proposed procurement is between \$5,000,000 and \$10,000,000. Plans will be available for inspection without charge at several builders exchanges located in Sioux Falls, SD; Minneapolis, MN; Brocklyn Park, MN; Omaha, NE; Sioux City, IA; Fargo, ND; and Rapid City, SD, contact the Contracting Officer. in writing, to request additional information regarding these locations. A non-refundable fee of \$150.00 is required for plans and specifications. Potential bidders must request IFB 4-5029 in writing, and include a check payable to DOI - U.S.Geological Survey. Your written request for plans and specifications should include a check, name and street address, solicitation number, and complete telephone number, telephone requests will not be accepted. Requests for the invitation for bids should be submitted no later than January 15, 1594. Tentative issue date on or about January 25, 1994 with bid opening date approximately 45 days thereafter. This solicitation is issued on an unrestricted basis pursuant to the "Business Opportunity Reform Act of 1988.'' (0357) U.S. [GEOLOGICAL SURVEY], Procurement and Contracts Section, Building 25, Box 25046. HS 2048, Denver Federal Center, Denver, CO 80225 ----

•



EXHIBIT 2

2

Mr. Greg Hunolt

Specific plans for any additional expenditures in FY 1995 and beyond will be included in the submission of the DAAC's FY 1995 Work Plan in July and will be governed by DAAC equipment celivery schedules and the implementation of the DAAC operations staffing plan. Our intent is to work closely with your critice on these plans in order to minimize any additional expenditures.

We hope that the concerns expressed by the Inspector General's Office can be resolved with appropriate explanation. Please lat us know where we can be of assistance in gathering or preparing any additional information or documentation on this matter.

Sincerely.

Donald T. Laver Chief, EROS Data Center

وتيرو

Enclosure

Copy to: D. Butler J. Dalton J. Sturdevant R. Thompson L. Oleson

•

·					
	• .				
EDC DAAC					
Actual/Planned Non-ADP Equipmen	nt Expenditures				
FY 1994 Expenditures (Actual, SK)					
Communications:	A				
PBX Phone System	\$ 254				
Computer/Comm. Room Conditioning:	5.045				
UPS Cabling/Switchgear	<u>5 345</u>				
	\$ 600				
EX 1555 Exceeditures (Planned SK)					
FY 1955 Expenditures (Planned, SK)					
Communications:					
Communications Cabling/Equip.	\$ 437				
Czbie Trays	S 23				
Computer/Comm, Room Conditioning:					
- Raised Floor Covering/Signal Ref. Grid	S 263				
 Additional Air Conditioning/Cooling 	\$ 323				
Equip Office Space:					
- Modular Office Equip/Futnitura	S 154				
	51200				
Descriptions of Required Equipment					
Communications - Includes general local-area netwo					
individual DAAC offices, work areas, labs, conference	• •				
This also includes expansions to the telecommunica					
telephone and video teleconferencing systems, including augmentations to switching gear, wining, and appliances. This involves extending Ethernet service and liber optic cable to each office and lab area of the DAAC. This assumes that NASCOM will provide connectivity to the main EDOS facility, and that most internal computer room and archive networking requirements will be met by ECS development contracts. These components are directly altributable to current DAAC 08.M staff estimates and					
			planned system deliveries. These expenditures for new communications systems and		
			equipment would not be pursued if they were not rea	quired to support DAAC operations.	
			Computer and Comm. Room Conditioning - Involves the acquisition and installation of special computer electrical, grounding, and cooling equipment and systems in the		
			instaliation, and operation of DAAC systems. This i		
systems, emergency power generator(s), and additi					
	• • • • • • •				

.

.

· . .

•





